YIELD AND YIELD CONTRIBUTING CHARACTERS OF RICE (*Oryza sativa* L.) AS AFFECTED BY BIOCHAR AND NITROGEN FERTILIZER APPLICATION

SABAL OO

NOVEMBER 2022

YIELD AND YIELD CONTRIBUTING CHARACTERS OF RICE (*Oryza sativa* L.) AS AFFECTED BY BIOCHAR AND NITROGEN FERTILIZER APPLICATION

SABAL OO

A thesis submitted to the post-graduate committee of the Yezin Agricultural University in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of Master of Agricultural Science (Soil and Water Science)

> Department of Soil and Water Science Yezin Agricultural University

> > **NOVEMBER 2022**

The thesis attached hereto, entitled "Yield and Yield Contributing Characters of Rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) as Affected by Biochar and Nitrogen Fertilizer Application" was prepared under the direction of the chairperson of the candidate supervisory committee and has been approved by all members of that committee and board of examiners as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Agricultural Science (Soil and Water Science).

Daw Lwin Thuzar Nyein Chairperson of Supervisory Committee Lecturer Department of Soil and Water Science Yezin Agricultural University

U Win Oo External Examiner Director Land Use Division Department of Agriculture

.....

Dr. Kyaw Ngwe Member of Supervisory Committee Professor and Head Department of Soil and Water Science Yezin Agricultural University

.....

Dr. Thu Zar Member of Supervisory Committee Associate Professor Department of Agronomy Yezin Agricultural University

.....

Dr. Kyaw Ngwe Professor and Head

Department of Soil and Water Science Yezin Agricultural University

Date

ii

This thesis was submitted to the Rector of the Yezin Agricultural University and was accepted as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of **Master of Agricultural Science (Soil and Water Science).**

.....

Dr. Nang Hseng Hom Rector Yezin Agricultural University Nay Pyi Taw

Date

DECLARATION OF ORIGINALITY

This thesis represents the original work of the author, except where otherwise stated. It has not been submitted previously for a degree at any other University.

.....

Sabal Oo

Date

DEDICATED TO MY BELOVED PARENTS U MYO MYINT AND DAW KYI MYINT

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I wish to express my sincere gratefulness to Dr. Nang Hseng Hom, Rector, Yezin Agricultural University (YAU), for her kind permission, and encouragement to undertake this research. I would like to acknowledge to Pro-rectors Dr. Hla Than (Academic Affairs) and Dr. Kyaw Kyaw Win (Administration), for their approval and reviewed comments, invaluable suggestions and kind administrative support in the completion of my research.

I express my profound admirations to Dr. Ye Tint Tun, Director General, Department of Agricultural, Ministry of Agricultural, Livestock and Irrigation, for his kind permission to attend post-graduate degree. My deepest gratitude and respect goes to Dr. Kyaw Ngwe, Professor and Head, Department of Soil and Water Science, YAU, his encouragement, inspiring guidance and valuable suggestions, comments and various kinds of support throughout my research work.

I would like to gratefully acknowledge U Nyunt Shwe, Professor and Head (Retired), Department of Soil and Water Science for his invaluable suggestions and very supportive comments on my research paper.

I would like to express my deeply heartfelt thanks and gratitude to my beloved teacher and supervisor, Daw Lwin Thuzar Nyein, Lecturer, Department of Soil and Water Science, YAU, chairperson of supervisory committee, for her skillful guidance, generous help, invaluable suggestions, for all the invested time in the supervision of my thesis and untiring help which has been a source of motivation at all stages of the research work.

I would like to express my upmost appreciation and gratitude to Dr. Thu Zar, Associate Professor, Department of Agronomy, Member of Supervisory Committee, for her valuable comments, best suggestions and sharing her time in critical reading in this manuscript.

I wish to extend my sincere thanks to my external examiner, U Win Oo Director, Land Use Division, Department of Agricultural, professional guidance, mentioning and meticulous comments in this manuscript.

I specially thank to all my lovely friends, Ko Zin Mg Mg, Ma Hla Moe Khaing, Ma Mya Mya Swe, Ma Wut Yee Aung, Ma Zan Zan Win and Ma Kywae, who shared a lot of joy, happiness, hearty encouragement and friendship and sharing work load in my research. Last but not least, my heartfelt thanks and indebted appreciation go to my grateful parents, U Myo Myint and Daw Kyi Myint, and my younger brother Mg Aung Myo Thu, Mg Sai Min Thu and Mg Pxone Pyae Maung and my younger sister Ma Thinn Marlar Aung for their never-ending love, encouragement, understanding, and moral support for my study life. I greatly appreciate everyone who supported me during my studies one way or another.

ABSTRACT

The pot experiments were conducted at the Department of Soil and Water Science, YAU during the dry and wet seasons of 2020, to study the effects of rice husk biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application on growth, yield, and yield components of rice plants and to evaluate the optimum combination of rice husk biochar and nitrogen fertilizers for rice production. Split plot design with three replications was used for these experiments in which the main plots were arranged with biochar; B_0 (0 ton ha⁻¹), B_1 (6 ton ha⁻¹) and B_2 (12 ton ha⁻¹) and sub plots were four levels of nitrogen fertilizer, N₀ (0 kg N ha⁻¹), N₁ (30 kg N ha⁻¹), N₂ (60 kg N ha⁻¹), N₃ (90 kg N ha⁻¹). Triple super phosphate and muriate of potash fertilizers were applied at the recommended dose of Department of Agricultural Research (12:31 kg PK ha⁻¹). In both seasons, there were no statistically significant effects of biochar applications on growth and yield parameters. However, in both seasons, biochar application numerically produced higher tiller number, spikelets panicle⁻¹, panicle length, filled grain and total dry matter than without biochar application. The application of nitrogen fertilizer had a highly significant effect on the number of panicles hill⁻¹ and grain yield in both seasons. 90 kg N ha⁻¹ gave the maximum value for growth and yield parameters such as plant height, tiller number, and SPAD reading. The maximum grain yield was observed at 90 kg N ha⁻¹ in both seasons. In both seasons, there was no interaction effect on growth and yield parameters of rice, except for spikelets panicle⁻¹ and panicle length in wet season. However, the combination of biochar and nitrogen application, B_2N_3 numerically produced higher grain yield than other combinations in dry season. In the wet season, the maximum grain yield was observed in B_1N_3 and B_2N_3 . According to the results, 90 kg N ha⁻¹ could be the optimum N dosage for the Sin Thu Kha rice variety that is grown in the sandy clay loam soil. Although different biochar rates did not clearly result in its effects on growth and yield parameters of rice, biochar should be used for long-term rice production since the rice husk ash biochar is important for the recycling of rice hush through biochar production for improving soil fertility and crop growth in soils of low fertility, particularly in smallholder farming systems where access to inputs such as inorganic fertilizers is limited.

CONTENTS

Page

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	V
ABSTRACT	vii
CONTENTS	viii
LIST OF TABLES	X
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
LIST OF PLATES	xiii
LIST OF APPENDICES	xiv
CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER II: LITERATURE REVIEW	5
2.1 Importance of Rice	5
2.2 Yield Fluctuation at Intensive Rice Production	5
2.3 Rice Residue Management in Rice	6
2.4 Cheap Biochar Production Method	7
2.5 Role of Biochar in Agriculture	9
2.6 Importance of Nitrogen in Rice	10
2.7 Nitrogen Deficiency and Excess in Rice	11
2.8 Nitrogen Management for Rice Production	12
CHAPTER III: MATERIALS AND METHODS	14
3.1 Experimental site and Growing Season	14
3.2 Soil Sampling	14
3.3 Experimental Design and Treatments	14
3.4 Pot Preparation	17
3.5 Rice Husk Biochar Making by Slow Partial Pyrolysis Method	17
3.6 Fertilizer and Biochar Application	17
3.6 Data Collection	17
3.6.1 Measurement parameters for growth	17
3.6.2 Measurement parameters for yield and yield components	18
3.6.3 Harvest index	19
3.6.4 Cultural management and pest and disease control	19
3.4.5 Statistical analysis	19
CHAPTER IV: RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	20

4.1 Rice Performances on Biochar and Nitrogen Fertilizer
Application during Dry and Wet Season (February to June 2020)20
4.1.1 Growth parameters of rice
4.1.1.1 Plant height20
4.1.1.2 Number of tillers per hill25
4.1.1.3 SPAD reading
4.1.2 Yield and yield components of rice
4.1.2.1 Number of panicles per hill
4.1.2.2 Number of spikelets per panicle
4.1.2.3 Panicle length40
4.1.2.4 Filled grain percent
4.1.2.5 Thousand grain weight46
4.1.2.6 Grain yield (g pot ⁻¹)49
4.1.2.7 Harvest index
4.1.2.8 Total dry matter55
CHAPTER V: CONCLUSION
REFERENCES
APPENDICES

LIST OF TABLES

Table Page
3.1 Physicochemical properties of experimental soil before sowing16
3.2 Chemical composition of rice husk ash used in this experiment
4.1 Mean value of plant height of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen
fertilizer application during dry season, 202022
4.2 Mean value of plant height of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen
fertilizer application during wet season, 202023
4.3 Mean value of number of tiller as affected by biochar and nitrogen
fertilizer application during dry season, 202027
4.4 Mean value of number of tiller as affected by biochar and nitrogen
fertilizer application during wet season, 2020
4.5 Mean value of SPAD reading of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen
fertilizer application during dry season, 2020
4.6 Mean value of SPAD reading of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen
fertilizer application during wet season, 2020
4.7 Number of panicle per hill as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizer
application during dry and wet season, 2020
4.8 Number of spikelets per panicle as affected by biochar and nitrogen
fertilizer application during dry and wet season, 2020
4.9 Panicle length as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application
during dry and wet season, 202041
4.10 Filled grain percent of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizer
application during dry and wet season, 202044
4.11 Thousands grain weight of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen
fertilizer application during dry and wet season, 202047
4.12 Grain yield of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizer
application during dry and wet season, 2020
4.13 Harvest index of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizer
application during dry and wet season, 202053
4.14 Total dry matter of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizer
application during dry and wet season, 2020

LIST OF FIGURES

FigurePage	
3.1 Monthly maximum and minimum temperature and monthly	
rainfall of Yezin during dry season, 20201	5
3.2 Monthly maximum and minimum temperature and monthly	
rainfall of Yezin during wet season, 20201	5
4.1 Mean value of plant height of rice as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in (a) dry and (b) wet seasons,	
2022	24
4.2 Mean value of number of tiller hill ^{-1} as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in (a) dry and (b) wet seasons,	
2020	24
4.3 Mean value of SPAD reading as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in (a) dry and (b) wet seasons,	
2020	33
4.4 Mean value of number of panicles hill ⁻¹ as affected by the interaction	
effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 202	36
4.5 Mean value of number of panicles hill ⁻¹ as affected by the interaction	
effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020	36
4.6 Mean value of number of spikelets panicle ^{-1} as affected by the interaction	
effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020	39
4.7 Mean value of number of spikelets panicle ^{-1} as affected by the interaction	
effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020	39
4.8 Mean value of panicle length as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020	12
4.9 Mean value of panicle length as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020	12
4.10 Mean value of filled grain percent as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020	15
4.11 Mean value of filled grain percent as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020	15

4.12 Mean value of 1000 grain weight as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020	48
4.13 Mean value of 1000 grain weight as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020	48
4.14 Mean value of grain yield as affected by the interaction effect of biochar	
and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020	51
4.15 Mean value of grain yield as affected by the interaction effect of biochar	
and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020	51
4.16 Mean value of harvest index as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020	54
4.17 Mean value of harvest index as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020	54
4.18 Mean value of total dry matter as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020	57
4.19 Mean value of total dry matter as affected by the interaction effect of	
biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020	57

LIST OF PLATES

Plate	Page
3.1 Rice husk biochar with slow partial pyrolysis method	74

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix	Page
1 Monthly weather data during the experimental periods in 2020	75

CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION

Rice is the most important staple food in Asia, providing on average, 32% of total calorie uptake in which rice is typically consumed two or three times a day (Maclean, Dawe & Hettel, 2002). Therefore, over 90% of rice production globally is harvested in Asia countries. In Asia, there is still a gap between the farmer's field and potentially yield (Hayashi, 2014). By 2020, many government aspirations on food security aim to achieve self-sufficiently level, which is currently around 71.6% (Powell, 2018). By 2025, rice production must increase about 60 % more than current productivity in order to fulfill the needs of increasing global population. Nevertheless, producing more food from fixed agricultural lands requires for sustainable agricultural inputs, including natural resources (Fageria, Slaton & Baligar, 2003). Rice yield in Myanmar is very low compared to China (6.8 ton ha^{-1}). Japan (6.7 ton ha^{-1}) and Vietnam (5.7 ton ha⁻¹) (Shwe, Myint, Shwe, Tun & Ngwe, 2019). In Myanmar, rice is the staple food of about 51.7 million people. Agricultural sector is a major source of income, employment, foreign exchange earnings, and an important contributor to the economic growth of the country. To obtain high yields and sustain crop productivity, considerable fertilizer applications are necessary. The major required fertilizer types for crops are nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium fertilizers (Wu et al., 2013).

The intensive rice cultivation is readily degrading the soil quality and brings to a shortage of soil organic matter (Huang, Yang, Qin, Jiang & Zou, 2013). Intensive irrigated rice systems, with two or sometimes three rice crops produced each year in the same field, are the dominant agricultural land use in the lowland tropics and subtropics of Asia (Cassman & Pingali, 1995). Optimal productivity of these systems depends on relatively large inputs of inorganic N fertilizer, and grain yield is closely correlated with N uptake under favorable growth conditions (Witt et al., 2000). Declining soil fertility and mismanagement of plant nutrients have made this task more difficult. Balanced NPK fertilization has received considerable attention in India (Hegde & Babu, 2004). Moreover the overuse of N and P fertilizers on agricultural areas increases possibilities to threaten surrounding ecosystems through runoff and soil loss (Kim, Oh & Oh, 2006). The majority of the N that is not assimilated by the plant is lost through various mechanisms such as ammonia (NH₃) volatilization, surface runoff, nitrification, denitrification, and leaching (Dong et al., 2012).

Nitrogen (N) is the most important nutrient in irrigated rice production (Cassman et al., 1998) and current high yields of irrigated rice are associated with large applications of fertilizer N (Barker & Dawe, 2002). Rice N requirements are closely related to yield levels, which in turn are sensitive to climate, particularly solar radiation and the supply of other nutrients and crop management practices (Kropff, Cassman, Van Laar & Peng, 1993). Soil N and biological nitrogen fixation associated with microorganisms are major sources of N in the lowland rice (Bohlool, Ladha, Garrity, & George, 1992). Soil organic N is continually lost through plant removal, leaching, denitrification and ammonia volatilization (Rahman, Faruq, Sofian-Azirun & Boyce, 2012). An additional concern is that the capacity of soil to supply N may decline with continuous intensive rice cropping under wetland conditions, unless it is replenished by biological N fixation (Kundu & Ladha, 1995). The remaining N requirement is normally met with fertilizer (Mandana, Akif, Ebrahim & Azin, 2014). The main reason for the low efficiency is that much of the N applied as soluble fertilizer is lost from the plant-soil system through various pathways such as nitrification, denitrification, mineralization-immobilization, ammonia volatilization, leaching and surface runoff (Mikkelsen, 1987). Crop residue from agricultural soil is vital because this resource provides readily available carbon (C) and nitrogen (N), as well as other nutrients and soil quality, soil dynamics, crop yield, and N recovery (Kumar& Goh, 2000). In addition, application of crop residue is important for improving soil fertility and for increasing organic C input of soil (Singh, Shan, Johnson-Beebout, Singh & Buresh, 2008).

Biochar (BC) is a carbon-rich product from pyrolysis of biomass such as wood, crop residues, and manure (Lehmann & Joseph, 2015). The use of BC is shapely used for sustaining soil fertility, remediating organic/inorganic contaminants, mitigating GHG emission, and facilitating environmental management (Tsang, Zhou, Zhang & Qiu, 2016; Jeffery et al., 2011). As a pyrolysis product containing high organic carbon, biochar is able to improve land quality and soil fertility also improves biological activity and reduces pollution (Maftu'ah & Nursyamsi, 2019). Biochar amendment to the soil can improve soil microorganism populations (Shen, Ashworth, Gan, & Yates, 2016). However, the effect of biochar to plants varies depending on the characteristics of biochar, soil type, and type of plant (Nguyen, Scheer, Rowlings, & Grace, 2016).

For rice-based cropping systems, the use of rice straw and rice husk has been practiced for a long time (Eagle et al., 2001). Rice husk is a major byproduct obtained from paddy. For every four tons of paddy produce one ton of husk. Rice husk contains 75-90 % organic matter such as cellulose, lignin etc. and rest mineral components such as silica, alkalis and trace elements (Wallheimer & Brian, 2010).

Burning of rice husk generates about 15–20 % of its weight as ash (Muthadhi & Kothandaraman, 2007). Rice husk biochar which is believed to contain various nutrients that enables it to serve as a source of fertilizer (Nyunt, 2014). RHA is a good source of potassium and it can be used as a potassium source for crop production Sellamuthu & Malathi, 2020). Rice husk biochar can improve not only moisture but also better aeration between soil and plant and also improves plant growth and yield (Tun, 2016). Biochar that made with rice husk can be a complementary potential fertilizer source for rice plant and it is broadly used in agricultural production (Pode, 2016).

One recently industrial alternative to conventional pyrolysis equipment is the flame curtain pyrolysis kiln, initially proposed by (Cornelissen et al., 2016). An additional advantage of this approach is the low construction and maintenance cost of the kiln, which allows for extended use at farmer level in developing countries (Owsianiak et al., 2018). The flame-curtain kiln is mobile, which practically means that it can be transferred to where the biomass is, thus saving the cost of transporting large quantities of biomass. Rice husk biochar made by flame curtain pyrolysis kiln would be the potential alternative soil amendment sources for rice production at farmer level. Another cheap alternative method for biochar production is slow partial pyrolysis method.Farmer can easily produce rice husk ash biochar with this method (Wijitkosum & Jiwnok, 2019).

As the agricultural postharvest waste management application of soil amendments as biochar would indirectly increase rice yield by maintaining soil fertility, especially enhancing soil nitrogen recovery. However, biochar rate is still needed for the rice production area in Yezin, especially in sandy loam soil with a high leaching rate of soil. Moreover, the experiment for studying the rice yield with the combined use of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer is very scare. The application of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer would enhance not only the growth but also the yield components of rice.

Therefore, the experiment was conducted with the following objectives;

- to investigate the effect of rice husk biochar and nitrogen fertilizer on yield and yield components of rice
- to evaluate the optimum combination rice husk biochar and nitrogen fertilizers for rice production

CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Importance of Rice

Rice is the most important food crop in the world. Rice accounts for more than 40 % of calorie intake in tropical Asia (Peng & Ismail, 2004). Furthermore, the potential for expanding irrigated rice land is limited. Irrigated rice land contributes more than 75 percent of total rice production despite accounting for about 55 percent of total rice area. As a result, the average yield of Asia's irrigated rice land must increase from 5.0 to 8.0 tons per hectare over the 30-year period from 2000 to 2030. Rice varieties with higher yield potential must be developed in order to increase average farm yields (Peng, Tang, & Zou, 2009). The majority of rice fields are placed in former natural wetlands and approximately 15 % of the world's wetland area corresponds to rice paddies (Lawler, 2001). Rice is the most important crop in Myanmar. In conditions of rice growing area and production, Myanmar ranks seventh in the world of rice cultivation with 8.06 million ha, among which 68 % represents lowland rice cultivation areas. Most of the major lowland rice growing areas such as the Ayeyarwady, Yangon and Bago Divisions are naturally provided with fertile deltaic alluvial soil and abundant monsoon rainfall. Irrigated lowland rice is one of the major rice ecosystems in these regions, especially in semi-rainfed areas. Rice fields in Myanmar are connected as successive fields in lowland areas with a few centimeters of difference in elevation. Even though the importance of paddy rice in Myanmar, basic information of the paddy rice cultivation such as spatial variability of soil properties and yield and its related methane (CH_4) emission are still missing (Oo, Win & Bellingrath-Kimura, 2015).

2.2 Yield Fluctuation at Intensive Rice Production

Crop fertilization can be supplied with organic and inorganic fertilizers. Chemical fertilizers, because of their high nutrient concentration, easy availability, and convenient transportation and application, are very attractive and commonly used to enhance crop yields (Chen, Yuan, Liu, Ji & Hou, 2017). However, the long-term use of large amounts of chemical fertilizers only may contribute to degrade soil structure and deteriorate soil productivity (Blanco-Canqui & Schlegel, 2013; Guo et al., 2010). Application of organic fertilizers may not be able to maintain and synchronize the required supply of nutrients to the growing crops for optimum production because of relatively less quantity of plant available nutrients and more time needed for mineralization to release nutrients available for effective plant uptake (Miao, Stewart & Zhang, 2011). Organic and inorganic fertilizers in improving rice yield and paddy soil properties through long term experiments is lacking, especially in the subtropical areas with intensive cropping and excessive use of heavy tillage (Li, Lin-Zhang, Li-Zhong, Ming-Xing, Shi-Xue & Yun-Dong, 2011; Subehia, Sepehya, Rana, Negi & Sharma, 2013).

Changes in crop management practices such as irrigation, soil tillage, fertilizer application, and organic additives primarily influence CH_4 and N_2O emissions in rice fields; thus, changes in these management practices offer opportunities for mitigation (Hussain et al., 2015). Application of crop straw or green manure increases crop yield and fertilizer efficiency (Xie et al., 2016), improves soil organic C and total N storage (Nie, Zhou, Wang, Chen & Du, 2007) and enhances active pools of C and N in soil (McCarty & Meisinger, 1997; Wang, Liu, Butterly, Tang & Xu, 2013). The return of rice straw not only improves soil physical properties, but also reduces N loss by immobilization and prolongs N availability, which assists in synchronizing the release of N with crop demands (Powlson, Jenkinson, Pruden & Johnston, 1985). Soil amendment with organic additives, such as crop residue (Ma, Xu, Yagi & Cai, 2008) and green manure incorporation (Lee et al., 2010), has been shown to increase CH_4 emissions in paddy soils. The incorporation of rice straw into soil may also increase CH_4 emissions from flooded rice fields, contributing to global warming (Xu & Hosen, 2010).

Agricultural crop residue burning contributes to the GHGs – carbon dioxide (CO_2) , nitrous oxide (N_2O) , and methane (CH_4) – that cause global warming (Jain, Bhatia & Pathak, 2014; Fagodiya, Pathak, Kumar, Bhatia & Jain, 2017). Several solutions are available to reduce agricultural GHG emissions (Smith & Gregory, 2013). These solutions include reducing the use of fossil fuels, minimizing tillage operations and management (Gupta et al., 2016), conservational agriculture (Shyamsundar et al., 2019), alternative nitrogen management and using crop residue as mulch (Gomes, Carvalho, Almeida, Medici & Guerra, 2014).

2.3 Rice Residue Management in Rice

The harvested rice will be milled, where the majority of the rice production residue is produced. Every year, approximately 600–800 million tons of rice straw is

produced in Asia, while approximately 800–1000 million tons of rice straw are produced worldwide (Singh & Arya, 2021).Furthermore, the global annual production of rice husk and rice bran is 120 tonnes and 76 million tons, respectively (Karam et al., 2021). Rice husk is used in rice mills to generate heat to dry paddy, and rice residue can be burned in the field. (Mohd Shafie, 2015; Pode, 2016).

Rice has long believed that direct application of rice husk and rice straw into paddy fields would ensure optimal nutrient cycling. Rice residue is a less expensive and more convenient way to dispose of rice waste (Ahmed, Ahmad & Ahmad, 2015). Burning rice waste for a long time pollutes the air and increases greenhouse gas emissions. As a result, not only in rice production, but also in rice residue management, a sustainable approach is required. Rice husk conversion to biochar has the potential to solve both of these problems. In addition, rice husk ash is one example of plant biomass that is widely employed in the production of products (Soltani, Bahrami, Pech-Canul & González, 2015; Bahrami, Soltani, Pech-Canul & Gutiérrez, 2016). Furthermore, due to the high Si content of rice husks, rice husk ash is a key component in the synthesis of silica nitride (Soltani, Bahrami, Pech-Canul, González & Gurlo, 2017).

2.4 Cheap Biochar Production Method

Biochar is a carbonaceous material made from biomass like agricultural waste and crop processing by-products. Biochar's physicochemical qualities are influenced by the biomass type and pyrolysis conditions. Biochar is widely used in a variety of applications thanks to the quantity of suitable biomasses and the development of costeffective pyrolysis techniques. The majority of biochar production over the last 15 years has gone toward improving the physical, chemical, and biological aspects of nutrient-depleted soils in order to boost crop output (Ahmad, Mosa, Zhan & Gao 2021; Waqas et al., 2021). Agricultural wastes like olive husk, corncob, and tea waste (Demirbas, 2004; Ioannidou & Zabaniotou, 2007), green waste (Chan, Dorahy & Tyler, 2007) , animal manures, and other waste items can all be used to make biochar (Downie, Munroe, Klatt & Downie, 2007; Lima, McAloon & Boateng, 2008; Chan, Van Zwieten, Meszaros, Downie & Joseph, 2007). Biochar is a mixture of char and ash with the major part (70-95 %) carbon (C) (Brandstaka et al., 2010; Luostarinen, Vakkilainen & Bergamov, 2010). Biochar has been demonstrated to increase soil quality and plant growth (Chan, Van Zwieten, Meszaros, Downie & Joseph, 2008), as well as reduce greenhouse gas emissions from soil (Van Zwieten et al., 2014). Furthermore, pyrolysed products are protected from rapid microbial degradation, so are able to securely sequester carbon, offering substantial potential for mitigation of greenhouse gas emissions (Lehmann, Gaunt & Rondon, 2006).

Biochar is now being researched for usage in more complex applications. Biochars have showed promise as adsorbents for wastewater treatment and as substrates for the creation of nanocatalysts for improved oxidation processes due to structural similarities with activated carbons and customizable surface chemistry (Qiu et al., 2021; Zhou et al., 2021). Activated carbon preparation also necessitates specialized equipment, significant technical expertise, and is frequently pricey. However, if biochar can be employed as a precursor to high-performance functional materials using simple, inexpensive pyrolysis equipment and a sustainable source of biomass, it could be a viable and cost-effective replacement to activated carbon.

Cheap flame curtain pyrolysis method is a simple, low-cost, high-yield method for making porous carbons with a large surface area from rice straw, one of the most common and commonly available biomasses (Zhang, Wang, Li & Chen, 2009). Despite the fact that burning crop wastes is convenient, rapid, and cost-effective, and allows for speedy field preparation for the following rotation, some farmers prefer to incorporate crop residues into the soil to maintain long-term soil fertility. Nevertheless, farmers can use slow pyrolysis to convert vast amounts of crop leftovers into biochar rather of burning them (Sirijanusorn, Sriprateep & Pattiya, 2013). Pyrolysis has proven to be a successful method for turning waste into biochar, a very stable material (Kambo & Dutta, 2015). Biochar is also beneficial as a soil ameliorant, according to various studies, and can even enhance crop yields (Zhang et al., 2012; Wijitkosum & Kallayasiri, 2015).

Slow partial pyrolysis method of biomass can be used to produce biochar, whose properties depend on feedstock properties as well as the reaction temperature and duration .The utility of biochar has been demonstrated in reducing the need for agrochemicals, increases in productivity, long-term improvement in soil conditions and reduction in greenhouse gas emissions through soil sequestration as well as indirectly through increasing the efficiency of fertilizer use (Wijitkosum & Sriburi, 2018). The chemical and physical properties of biochar can be fine-tuned by modification of these reaction conditions (Mašek, 2016). Biochar is highly stable, comprising more than 65% carbon. Chemical composition is highly dependent on

feedstock and pyrolysis conditions (Kim et al., 2013). Biomass subjected to pyrolysis is converted to biochar with high fixed carbon content and high stability. Biochar's stability in soil is crucial to its long-term environmental benefits. Because of its longterm stability, biochar can be used for carbon sequestration, mitigating climate change by locking carbon in the soil. The stability of biochar ensures longevity of expected benefits for soil, crops, water resources and climate change mitigation (Lehmann, Gaunt & Rondon, 2006). Biochar also regulates and increases availability of cationic plant nutrients such as P, K, Na, and Mg (Li & Delvaux, 2019). In addition to its direct agronomic benefits (enhanced fertilizer use efficiency, higher yields and improvement in soil fertility), biochar delivers three primary environmental benefits: sequestrating carbon in soils, reducing greenhouse gas emissions (Stewart, Zheng, Botte & Cotrufo, 2013) and reducing pollution via runoff fertilizers and pesticides into waterways and groundwater.

2.5 Role of Biochar in Agriculture

Soil fertility depletion and declining agricultural productivity due to a reduction of soil organic matter (SOM) and nutrient imbalances are major constraints in most tropical agricultural soils (Agegnehu, Srivastava & Bird, 2017). Soil nutrient depletion is an important concern, directly linked to food insecurity due to unsustainable intensified land use (Henao & Baanante, 1999). In most tropical environments, sustainable agriculture faces significant constraints due to low nutrient status and rapid mineralization of SOM (Zech et al., 1997). Decline in SOM content leads to decreased cation exchange capacity (CEC). Under such conditions, the efficiency of applied mineral fertilizers is low (Agegnehu, Nelson & Bird, 2016). Biochar has progressed considerably with important on agronomic benefits, carbon sequestration, gas emissions, soil quality, soil acidity, soil fertility, soil salinity, etc. (Van Zwieten et al., 2014). Biochar is a carbonaceous material obtained from pyrolysis of biomass residues in the absence of oxygen (Palanivelu, Ramachandran & Raghavan, 2021). It contains more than 60 % carbon, and is rich in various nutrients and trace elements essential for crop. Biochar can be an efficient, beneficial, and environmentally friendly option for the remaining, unutilized fractions of waste biomass and can be used in composting to reduce nitrogen loss, increase the porosity, and increase the water holding capacity (Awasthi et al., 2016). However, the effects of biochar on crop yield are influenced by various factors, such as the properties and amount of biochar, soil type, and environmental conditions (McLauglin & Taylor, 2010).

Farmers would need to produce their own biochar on a small scale from residues such as straw, husks, left-over animal feed, shrubs, cuttings, and prunings using low-cost but high-quality biochar kilns with clean combustion to improve biochar related cost-benefits for agricultural uses (at least for small and subsistence farmers). Biochar production can thus be combined with on-farm waste management, biomass heat generation, and on-site organic fertilizer production (Schmidt et al., 2015) lowering greenhouse gas emissions from uncontrolled decomposition and open burning.

2.6 Importance of Nitrogen in Rice

Nitrogen is one of the most important plant nutrients and plays a vital role in plant photosynthesis and biomass production. In the plant, it combines with compounds produced by carbohydrate metabolism to form amino acids and proteins. Being the essential constituent of proteins, it is involved in all the major process of plant development and yields formation (Kahsay, 2019). Rice plants require N during vegetative stage to promote growth and tillering, which in turn, determines potential number of panicles. Nitrogen contributes to spikelet production during early panicle formation stage, and contributes to sink size during the late panicle formation stage. Nitrogen also plays a role in grain filling, improving the photo-synthetic capacity, and promoting carbohydrate accumulation in culms and leaf sheaths (Mandana, Akif, Ebrahim & Azin, 2014). Moreover nitrogen (N) acts as the motor of plant growth. High yield requires correct amount of fertilizers to be applied. The choice of fertilizers and amount to be applied for raising crop production is usually predicted on the fertility status of a soil (Pessarakli, 2014).

Nitrogen occupies a unique position as a plant nutrient because rather high amounts are required compared to the other essential nutrients. It stimulates root growth and crop development as well as uptake of the other nutrients. With regard to the soil-plant compartment, there can be N gains (such as deposition, microbial fixation, animal manures and inorganic fertilizer inputs) as well as N losses (such as leaching, volatilization and denitrification) and N removal via harvested products. The relative importance of these parameters determines the need for fertilizers to sustain crop production. As the importance of nitrogen fertilization on the rice grain yield, it is necessary to know what the best dose is for each variety as well as its influence on components of yield and other agronomic parameters such as the cycle, plant height, lodging and moisture content of the grain (Chaturvedi, 2005). Increased rates of nitrogen fertilizer may increase the yield but reduce the quality of the grain. The average amount of nitrogen (N) fertilizer applied to paddy rice in China is 300 kg N ha^{-1} (Qian et al., 2018).

Nitrogen (N) is the most important nutrient in irrigated rice production (Cassman et al., 1998). Current high yields of irrigated rice are associated with large applications of fertilizer N (Barker & Dawe, 2001). Soil N and biological nitrogen fixation by associated organisms are major sources of N for lowland. The major part of N in soil is lost through volatilization, leaching, denitrification, and soil erosion (Fageria & Baligar, 2005). An additional concern is that the capacity of soil to supply N may decline with continuous intensive rice cropping under wetland condition. More than 50 % of the N used by flooded rice receiving fertilizer N is derived from the combination of soil organic N and biological nitrogen fixation by free-living and rice plant-associated bacteria. The remaining N requirement is normally met with fertilizer (Rahman, Amano & Shiraiwa, 2009). Nitrogen (N) is also one of the most yield limiting nutrients for upland rice production. The N deficiency in upland rice is related to low organic matter content of rice growing soils, soil acidity, soil erosion, use of low level of N fertilizers by farmers due to high cost of these fertilizers. Nitrogen deficiency is also related to low N use efficiency by the crop due to loss by leaching, volatilization, denitrification and erosion (Fageria & Baligar, 2005). Hence, use of N efficient genotypes in conjugation with use of chemical fertilizers is an important complementary strategy in improving rice yield and reducing cost of production. Upland rice genotypes differ significantly in N uptake and utilization efficiency (Fageria, 2007).

2.7 Nitrogen Deficiency and Excess in Rice

Nitrogen plays significant role in many physiological and biochemical processes in the plants. It improved tillering in rice and consequently panicle density. Nitrogen also increases panicle length and grain weight and reduces spikelet sterility (Fageria & Baligar 2001; Fageria, 2007). Adequate rate of nitrogen improves root growth in rice which is very important for the absorption of water and nutrients (Fageria, 2012). In rice N deficiency symptoms are characterized by yellowing of the

leaves. Since nitrogen is mobile nutrient in the plants, deficiency symptoms first start in the older leaves. If deficiency persists longer, all the leaves become yellow. Nitrogen deficiency symptoms are very clear at low level of N.

Nitrogen is the most important nutrient for crop production, and its deficiency occurs in most rice growing regions of the world. The main reasons for N deficiency are (i) loss of N by leaching, volatilization, and denitrification; (ii) lower rates of N applied compared to rates of N removed in the harvested portion of the crop; (iii) low N use efficiency by the crops; (iv) use of high yielding and N responsive cultivars; and (v) soil degradation with successive crop cultivation. The loss of N in lowland rice culture depends on soil properties, timing of N application and water management during crop growth cycle. Losses of N are minimum in heavy textured soils with high cation exchange capacity, N applied during maximum absorption or requirements of the crop and once rice is established, the flood is maintained until physiological maturity. If water is drained during crop growth cycle, NH_4^+ is oxided to NO_3 and NO_2 and upon flooding N is lost through leaching and denitrification or both depending on soil properties, crop root system development and level of demand for N.

Excessive use of synthetic N fertilizer result in significant challenges regarding N use efficiency and mitigating N fertilizer-induced N_2O emissions, particularly when water-saving management is used, which decreases NH_3 volatilization (Tan, Liu, Wu, Lal & Meng, 2017). Excessive use of N fertilizer in agriculture caused numerous environmental problems (Xia et al., 2017), such as ammonia (NH_3) volatilization, leaching losses, and denitrification. The N use efficiency of agricultural systems therefore, has both economic and environmental consequences (Chien, Prochnow & Cantarella, 2009). In rice systems, based on global estimates, fertilizer N recovery by the crop averages 46% (Ladha et al., 2016). Too much N can lead to lodging at maturity (especially in direct-seeded rice), high levels of sterility and reduced yield (Joshi et al., 2013).

2.8 Nitrogen Management for Rice Production

Nitrogen fertilizer management may contribute to differences in crop performance under different crop establishment methods. Nitrogen is the most limiting nutrient for rice growth, and almost every farmer has to apply N fertilizer to get a desirable grain yield. However, N fertilizer is susceptible to losses when timing and rate of application do not match with crop demand. Efficient management of N fertilizer is important for both economic and environmental (Ibrahim, Peng, Tang, Huang, Jiang & Zou, 2013).

In double rice-cropping systems in China, the second crop is usually established within 1 week after harvest of the first crop. Because of limited time between rice crops and a lack of alternative uses for crop residues, farmers often burn residue of the first rice crop in the open field instead of returning residue to the soil during land preparation of the second rice crop. Because of the negative effects of incorporated straw on growth and grain yield of the next rice crop during short time decomposition period, farmers have to burn residues as a method of disposal (Singh, Thind & Sidhu, 2014).

One of the major problems of open-field straw burning is atmospheric pollution. One ton of crop residue after burning releases 1515 kg CO₂, 92 kg CO, 3.83 kg NO₂, 0.4 kg SO₂, 2.7 kg CH₄, and 15.7 kg non-methane volatile organic compounds (Andreae & Merlet, 2001). Straw burning also releases particulate matter to the atmosphere, which can cause reduced air quality and human respiratory ailments. Recycling of crop residues has been suggested to improve overall soil fertility and to support sustainable rice production. The benefits of incorporating undecomposed straw have also been recognized in tropical environments (Xu et al., 2010). Saurabh et al. (2020) reported that incorporation of crop residues is essential for sustaining rice soil productivity through replenishing soil organic matter (SOM). However, the drawback of this crop residue incorporation is taking long time for residue decomposition.

In agricultural systems, extensive use of inorganic nitrogen (N) fertilizers has significantly improved crop yields, but also along with caused environmental problems. Biochar, as a carbonaceous material obtained after thermal treatment of biomass residues (Alburquerque et al., 2013), represents a potential sustainable option for decreasing N fertilizer application without yield penalty (Yang et al., 2019). Biochar application may enhance sustainability of the agricultural systems (Xia et al., 2020), suitable to: increasing soil porosity and decreasing soil bulk density; high content of recalcitrant carbon favoring soil carbon sequestration; high cation exchange capacity (CEC) that may contribute to decreased N leaching and nitrous oxide (N₂O) emissions; as well as the improvements in soil fertility and crop yields (Hossain et al., 2020).

CHAPTER III MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Experimental site and Growing Season

The pot experiment was conducted at the Department of Soil and Water Science, Yezin Agricultural University, Zeyarthiri Township, Nay Pyi Taw. This area is located at 19° 50' N latitude, 96° 16' E longitude with the elevation of 132 m above sea level. Experiment I was conducted from February to June 2020 (Dry season) and Experiment II was performed from July to November 2020 (Rainy season). Rice plant cultivar (Sin Thu Kha) was used as a test variety in the pot experiment and the seedlings were planted in pots (26 height, 23 wide, and 30 cm diameter) which were filled with 13 kg soil. The monthly range of rainfall and temperature recorded at the meteorological station of Yezin are given in Figure (3.1 and 3.2). The details of materials used, methods and experimental techniques adopted during the course of experimental are described in this chapter.

3.2 Soil Sampling

A composite surface soil sample were collected from 0-15 cm depth from different location in rice growing field of Mon Tae Kwin, Zeyarthiri Township, Nay Pyi Taw. The composite soil sample was air-dried, crushed and ground to pass through a 2 mm sieve. Some physiochemical properties of initial soils were analyzed, such as soil texture, soil pH, electrical conductivity (EC), total N, available P, available K, organic carbon, and cation exchange capacity (CEC) at the Department of Soil and Water Science, Yezin Agricultural University before growing the plant.

3.3 Experimental Design and Treatments

Both experiments were laid out in split-plot design with three replications. Thirty-six pots were used comprising 12 treatments and 3 replications. Pots were arranged in rows that were 30 cm apart and pots within each row were 26 cm apart.

Treatments details are as follows

Main plot Factor (Biochar)	Sub-plot Factor (Nitrogen)
$\mathbf{B}_0 = 0 \ \mathbf{ton} \ \mathbf{ha}^{-1}$	$N_0=0 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1}$
$B_1=6 \text{ ton } ha^{-1}$	$N_1 = 30 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1}$
$B_2=12 \text{ ton ha}^{-1}$	N ₂ = 60 kg N ha ⁻¹
	N_{3} = 90 kg N ha ⁻¹



Figure 3.1 Monthly maximum and minimum temperature and monthly rainfall of Yezin during dry season, 2020



Figure 3.2 Monthly maximum and minimum temperature and monthly rainfall of Yezin during wet season, 2020

Characteristics	Content	Rating
Texture class		Sandy Clay loam
Sand (%)	57.69	
Silt (%)	76.92	
Clay (%)	23.08	
Bulk Density(gcm ⁻³)	1.1	
рН	5.5	Moderately acidic
$CEC(cmol^+ kg^{-1})$	39.96	High
EC (dSm^{-1})	0.09	Non-saline
OM (%)	4.5	Optimum
Total N (%)	0.01	Very low
Available P (mg kg ⁻¹)	2	Low
Available K (mg kg ⁻¹)	175	Medium

Table 3.1 Physicochemical properties of experimental soil before sowing

Table 3.2 Chemical composition of rice husk ash used in this experiment

Parameters	Amount
Organic Carbon (%)	21.99
pH	6.39
$EC (dSm^{-1})$	0.11
Ash (%)	62.08

3.4 Pot Preparation

Plastic pot with a diameter of 30 cm in height, 30 cm diameter at the bottom and 22 cm at the bottom. The plastic pots were filled with 13 kg of soil. Twenty days old rice seedlings were transplanted with two plants per pots. The tested variety in this experiment is Sin Thu Kha (135 days).

3.5 Rice Husk Biochar Making by Slow Partial Pyrolysis Method

Slow partial pyrolysis method is cost-efficient and can build easily by farmers themselves using locally available materials. The procedure is that 11.13 kg rice husk was placed in the biochar making can (Plate 3.1). Then, it was heated for 3 hours at around 500°C. During heating process, some CO_2 was emitted into through the flue. After 3-hour heating, the rice husk biochar was obtained. The ash percent and organic carbon content of rice husk biochar was 62.80 % and 21.99% respectively.

3.6 Fertilizer and Biochar Application

Biochar (control, 6 ton ha⁻¹ and 12 ton⁻¹ ha) was used in basal at two days after pot preparation. Before experiment, all fertilizers that used in this experiment were analyzed at the Department of Soil and Water Science. According to analytical results, urea (46% of N), triple superphosphate (12% P) and muriate of potash (31% K) were used in this experiment. The triple superphosphate fertilizer was applied as basal application but urea and potassium were applied at three equal splits: at recovery stage (7-10 DAT), active tillering and panicle initiation stage.

3.6 Data Collection

3.6.1 Measurement parameters for growth

Growth parameter such as plant height and number of tiller hill⁻¹ were collected at 14 days interval.

(a) Plant height

Plant height was measured in centimeter (cm) by recording the distance from ground level to the tip of the tallest leaf starting from 14 days after transplanting.

(b) Number of tiller per hill⁻¹

Numbers of tiller were collected at weekly interval from each pot from 14 days after transplanting.

(c) SPAD reading

Leaf greenness measurement used SPAD 502 on the youngest fully expanded leaf of a plant. Readings are taken on one side of the midrib of the leaf blade, midway between the leaf base and tip. In early growth stages, when leaves are too narrow to allow SPAD measurements on one side of the midrib, the leaf tip can be used for measuring SPAD values.

3.6.2 Measurement parameters for yield and yield components

Number of panicle hill⁻¹, panicle length, number of spikelets panicle⁻¹, grain percentage and 1000 grain weight were measured at harvest.

(a) Number of panicle per hill

The number of panicle hill⁻¹ was collected from each pot at harvest time.

(b) Panicle length

Panicle length was measured from each pot as a linear distance from the necknode of the panicle to the tip of the panicle.

(c) Number of spikelets per panicle

Total number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ present on each panicle were collected from 10 panicles and averaged. The spikelets number included filled, partial filled and unfertilized spikelets.

(d) Filled grain percentage

The percentage of filled grains was calculated as the ratio of the number of grains to the total number of spikelets.

(e) Thousand grain weight

Fully developed grains were randomly selected from each pot and their weights were recorded.

(f) Grain yield

The grains were harvested from the pot area and hand threshed, winnowed and sum dried. The dried grain from each treatment was weight and computed to gram per plant.

(g) Total dry matter

Total dry matter of rice was recorded after complete drying from each pot and expressed in gram per plant.

3.6.3 Harvest index

The harvest index was calculated by dividing the economic yield (grain yield) by biological yield and was expressed as percentage

Harvest Index = Biological yield (grain + straw yield)

(Fageria, 2009)

3.6.4 Cultural management and pest and disease control

The pots were subjected with alternate wetting and drying system. Rats and birds damage were occurred in both wet and dry seasons. The rat problem was successful eliminated by sheltering the experimental plot with plastic sheets and covering with fishing net. In both dry and wet season the crop was found neither insect damage nor infection of bacterial diseases.

3.4.5 Statistical analysis

The collected data were analyzed by using statistical software Statistix (Version 8). All the data were subjected to analysis of variance and mean separation among treatments were done by Least Significant Difference (LSD) test at 5% level.

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The pot experiment was conducted at the Department of Soil and Water Science, Yezin Agricultural University, to evaluate the effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application on yield and yield components of rice in other parameters during the dry and wet seasons of 2020. The results detailed from this study have been discussed and presented in this chapter.

4.1 Rice Performances on Biochar and Nitrogen Fertilizer Application during Dry and Wet Season (February to June 2020)

4.1.1 Growth parameters of rice

4.1.1.1 Plant height

The plant height was measured at a two-week interval from 14 to 98 days after transplanting, as presented in Table (4.1). In dry season, plant height increased progressively from 14 days after transplanting (DAT) to 98 DAT. At 14 DAT to 98 DAT, the plant height of rice grown in various biochar treatments ranged from 23.1 cm to 109.5 cm. There were no significant differences in plant height values under different biochar treatments throughout the growth stages. The results of Pratiwi, Hanudin, Purwanto, Sulistyaningsih & Hayashi (2021) showed that the increased level of biochar showed no significant effect on plant height. In the sub plot factor of different nitrogen fertilizer applications, it did not show significant differences in plant height values among the treatments throughout the growing season except at 98 DAT. At 98 DAT, maximum plant height (110.7 cm) was significantly obtained when the highest N dose (90 kg N ha⁻¹) was applied, while minimum plant height (107.1 cm) was obtained from control (no N fertilizer treatment). Therefore, the increments in plant height with the rise in N dose indicated that plants used N during active cell division or cell elongation. Reddy, Subhani, Khan & Kumar (1985) reported that plant height increased due to increasing levels of nitrogen. The effect of biochar and nitrogen on plant height of the Sin Thu Kha rice variety throughout the growing season was almost similar in all treatment combinations (Figure 4.1). However, at 98 DAT, the highest plant height was obtained at the B_2N_3 treatment (6 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) (111.00 cm), whereas the shortest plant height was observed from without biochar and nitrogen application treatment (B_0N_0) (107.67 cm).
In the wet season, plant height increased progressively from 14 days after transplanting (DAT) to 98 DAT (Table 4.2) .The plant height of rice grown in different biochar treatments ranged from 53.7 cm to 108.2 cm at 14 DAT to 98 DAT. There were no significant differences of plant height values under different biochar treatments throughout growth stages except 28 DAT. At 28 DAT, maximum plant height (73.2 cm) was significantly obtained when the highest biochar (6 ton ha^{-1}) was applied, while minimum plant height (70.6 cm) was from control (no biochar treatment). However, there were significant differences in plant height on nitrogen fertilizer application at 14 DAT, 28 DAT, 70 DAT, 84 DAT, 98 DAT except at 42 DAT and 56 DAT. Therefore, nitrogen is an essential nutrient for supporting plant growth. Dobermann & Fairhurst (2000) stated that N promotes rapid growth (increased plant height and number of tillers). The increased plant height with increasing rate of N fertilizers was due to enhanced rate of translocation of nitrogen from culms to leaves and leads to the production of photosynthates, which enhance the translocation of nutrients for developing panicle. Sakakibara, Takei & Hirose (2006) reported that nitrogen promote significantly tiller. The effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application was presented in Figure 4.1. Plant height expanded continuously at all growth stages in the rice plant. In wet season, there was no significant variation among all interaction treatments except 84 DAT. However, the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen treatments in B_0N_3 (0 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and B_1N_3 (6 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg ha⁻¹) obviously showed higher plant height than other combined treatment was followed by maximum plant height (99.5 cm) and the minimum plant height was obtained in B_0N_3 (86.0 cm), respectively.

Treatment			Pla	nt height	(cm)		
Treatment	14DAT	28DAT	42DAT	56DAT	70DAT	84DAT	98DAT
Biochar (A)							
0 ton ha^{-1}	23.1	44.6	63.2	76.3	83.9	88.8	109.5
6 ton ha^{-1}	23.0	44.2	63.7	77.2	84.9	89.7	108.8
12 ton ha ⁻¹	23.1	44.3	63.5	77.5	83.1	87.3	108.5
LSD _{0.05}	2.84	5.19	2.45	2.55	4.24	4.25	4.67
Nitrogen(B)							
0 kg N ha^{-1}	23.3	42.9	62.5	76.1	83.4	87.1	107.1 b
30 kg N ha ¹	22.8	43.9	63.7	78.1	83.9	89.6	109.6 ab
60 kg N ha ¹	22.8	45.2	63.6	77.2	84.7	88.9	108.4 ab
90 kg N ha ¹	23.3	45.4	64	76.5	83.8	88.7	110.7 a
LSD _{0.05}	2.50	3.20	2.80	3.20	3.30	3.30	3.20
Pr > F							
Biochar	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Nitrogen	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
B x N	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	*
CV%(A)	10.87	10.33	3.41	2.92	5.09	4.23	3.78
CV%(B)	10.98	7.23	4.48	4.14	3.92	3.71	2.93

Table 4.1 Mean value of plant height of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogenfertilizer application during dry season, 2020

Treatmonte	Plant height (cm)						
Treatments	14DAT	28DAT	42DAT	56DAT	70DAT	84DAT	98DAT
Biochar (A)							
0 ton ha^{-1}	53.7	70.6 b	75.3	82.2	87.3	92.3	106.9
6 ton ha^{-1}	54.3	73.2 a	75.8	83.3	88.8	94.0	108.2
12 ton ha ⁻¹	53.8	72.7 a	76.2	83.9	87.6	92.5	108.2
LSD _{0.05}	3.1	2.1	0.9	2.8	3.4	4.1	1.8
Nitrogen(B)							
0 kg N ha^{-1}	52.2 c	69.8 c	75.7	80.7	84.1 b	89.2 c	103.1 b
30 kg Nha ¹	56.0 a	71.2 bc	75.0	82.9	85.3 b	91.3 bc	105.9 b
60 kg N ha ¹	53.6 b	72.7 ab	75.8	83.4	90.1 a	93.5 b	110.2 a
90 kg N ha ¹	55.3 ab	74.9 a	76.6	85.6	92.1 a	97.6 a	111.5 a
LSD _{0.05}	2.2	2.2	2.4	3.5	4.0	3.9	3.4
Pr>F							
Biochar	ns	*	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Nitrogen	**	**	ns	ns	**	**	**
B x N	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	*	ns
CV%(A)	5.15	2.58	1.03	3.01	3.42	3.86	1.51
CV%(B)	4.05	3.12	3.15	4.3	4.61	4.29	3.21

Table 4.2 Mean value of plant height of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogenfertilizer application during wet season, 2020



Figure 4.1 Mean value of plant height of rice as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in (a) dry and (b) wet seasons, 2022



Figure 4.2 Mean value of number of tiller hill⁻¹ as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in (a) dry and (b) wet season, 2020

4.1.1.2 Number of tillers per hill

In both experiments, the effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer on the number of tiller hills during the dry season in 2020 was shown in Table 4.3. In the dry season, there was no significant difference in tiller number in biochar at all growth stages except at 56 DAT and 84 DAT. The number of tillers increased progressively at all growth stages and declined after the maximum tillering stage. The higher number of tillers per hill was observed at 56 DAT. At both 56 and 84 DAT, the maximum tiller number was observed in 6 ton ha⁻¹ of biochar application. Therefore, it can be interpreted that 6 ton can give optimum growth development for tiller. Lakitan et al. (2018) reported that biochar application significantly increased yield components, including number of tillers, percentage of productive tiller. The experiment result of Kaderi (2004) showed that tiller number per clump on compound NPK fertilizer application more than control plant. This condition showed that compound NPK fertilizer can give more nutrients to plant. Growth of productive tiller number connected with nitrogen available and successful of primordial formation. Ahmed et al. (2005) found higher number of tillers with higher dose of N application. After 56 DAT, tiller number declined progressively throughout the growing seasons. According to Yoshida (1981), tillers are branches that develop from the leaf axils at each unelongated node of the main shoot or from other tillers during vegetative growth. At 98 DAT, there were no significant difference, control numerically produce higher effective tiller number than biochar treatments. Low tillering varieties particularly short duration ones gave low number of panicles m⁻², while high tillering cultivars caused competition and more shading consequently low yield. In dry season, the different rate of nitrogen fertilizer application, tiller numbers were statistically significant among the nitrogen treatment in all growth stages except 14 DAT and 28 DAT. 90 kg N ha⁻¹ produce the highest tiller number compare to other treatment throughout the growing season. The lowest tiller number was observed at control. Hossain, Islam and Hasanuzzaman (2008) described that the amount of nitrogen at the tiller stage is important for optimum tiller number in rice because nitrogen has a positive effect on the production of tiller number per plant, yield and yield attributes. Tun (2016) reported that rice husk ash contains over 60% silica and application of biochar significantly increased the number of reproductive tillers.

There was no interaction of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application on tiller number per hill except 42 DAT (Figure 4.2). At 42 DAT, biochar treatment and nitrogen fertilizer application were related to the number of tillers per hill was a significant difference in interaction effect. At 42 DAT, the maximum number of tillers per hill (41) was obtained from the interaction of B_2N_2 (12 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and the minimum number of tillers per hill (38) was observed from the interaction of B_0N_0 (0 ton ha⁻¹ with 0 kg N ha⁻¹). However, at 98 DAT, B_0N_3 and B_2N_3 produced slightly higher tiller number than other treatments. This result showed that biochar was not influenced on number of tiller responded to nitrogen fertilizer application.

In wet season, the effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer on the number of tiller per hill during the wet season in 2020 was shown in Table 4.4. In the wet season, there was no significant difference in tiller number among different biochar rates at all growth stages. The number of tillers increased progressively at all growth stages and declined after the maximum tillering stage. The higher tiller number was obtained from 12 ton ha⁻¹ (22.3) and the lower tiller number resulted from 0 ton ha⁻¹ (6.5). In the different rate of nitrogen fertilizer application, tiller numbers were statistically significant among the nitrogen treatment in all growth stages except 14 DAT. 90 kg N ha⁻¹ and 60 kg N ha⁻¹ produce the highest tiller number compare to other treatments 30 kg N ha⁻¹ and control throughout the growing season. The lowest tiller number was observed at control. In this experiment, the number of tiller was enhanced with the rising nitrogen doses.

There was no interaction of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application on tiller number per hill except 70 DAT and 98 DAT (Figure 4.2). At 70 DAT, the combination of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application related to the number of tillers per hill was significantly different in their interaction effect. The highest number of tillers per hill (24) was obtained from the interaction of B_2N_2 (12 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and the lowest number of tillers per hill (15) was observed from the interaction of B_0N_0 (0 ton ha⁻¹ with 0 kg N ha⁻¹). At 98 DAT, the maximum number of tiller per hill (16) was resulted from the interaction of B_2N_3 (12 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and the minimum number of tiller per hill (11) was obtained from the interaction of B_0N_0 (control). However, at 98 DAT, B_0N_2 and B_2N_3 slightly higher tiller number than other treatments. This result showed that biochar was not influenced on number of tiller responded to nitrogen fertilizer application.

Trantmonte	Number of tillers hill ⁻¹							
Treatments	14DAT	28DAT	42DAT	56DAT	70DAT	84DAT	98DAT	
Biochar (A)								
0 ton ha^{-1}	4	12	43	64 b	63	48 a	44	
6 ton ha^{-1}	4	13	42	67 a	62	46 a	43	
12 ton ha ⁻¹	4	14	46	64 b	60	43 b	42	
LSD _{0.05}	0.95	3.27	6.65	2.48	4.2	2.04	3.16	
Nitrogen(B)								
0 kg N ha^{-1}	4	13	40 c	62 b	57 c	42 c	40 b	
30 kg Nha ¹	4	14	45 ab	63 b	59 bc	44 bc	42 b	
60 kg N ha ¹	3	13	42 bc	64 b	63 ab	47 ab	43 b	
90 kg N ha ¹	4	14	46 a	69 a	66 a	49 a	47 a	
LSD _{0.05}	1.03	3.07	4.19	4.51	5.3	3.06	2.87	
Pr>F								
Biochar	ns	ns	ns	*	ns	**	ns	
Nitrogen	ns	ns	*	*	**	**	**	
B x N	ns	ns	*	ns	ns	ns	ns	
CV%(A)	21.49	21.60	13.53	3.39	6.04	3.95	6.49	
CV%(B)	26.80	23.31	9.76	7.05	8.72	6.79	6.77	

Table 4.3 Mean value of number of tiller as affected by biochar and nitrogenfertilizer application during dry season, 2020

Treatmonte	Number of tillers hill ⁻¹						
Treatments	14DAT	28DAT	42DAT	56DAT	70DAT	84DAT	98DAT
Biochar (A)							
0 ton ha^{-1}	6.5	18.3	21.9	22.1	18.7 a	15.1	14.5 a
6 ton ha^{-1}	6.8	18.8	22.0	22.2	19.6 a	15.2	13.9 a
12 ton ha ⁻¹	7.0	18.8	22.3	21.8	19.1 a	14.4	13.4 a
LSD _{0.05}	0.65	2.51	2.84	2.67	2.78	1.56	2.39
Nitrogen(B)							
0 kg N ha^{-1}	6.3	15.7 b	18.1 c	18.3 c	15.1 b	12.3 c	11.2 c
30 kg Nha ¹	7.3	19.0 a	21.9 b	21.7 b	19.4 a	14.3 b	13.7 b
60 kg N ha ¹	6.3	19.2 a	24.0 ab	23.9 ab	21.0 a	16.0 a	15.3 a
90 kg N ha 1	7.0	20.7 a	24.2 a	24.2 a	20.9 a	16.9 a	15.6 a
LSD _{0.05}	1.27	2.61	2.24	2.43	1.99	1.57	1.23
Pr>F							
Biochar	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Nitrogen	ns	**	**	**	**	**	**
B x N	ns	ns	ns	ns	**	ns	*
CV%(A)	8.55	11.88	11.36	10.71	12.85	9.26	15.12
CV%(B)	18.97	14.16	10.28	11.17	10.49	10.62	8.97

Table 4.4 Mean value of number of tiller as affected by biochar and nitrogenfertilizer application during wet season, 2020

The growth and development pattern of tiller number were significantly different between two growing seasons. In dry season, it produced from 2 to 40 tiller numbers in all treatments but the tiller number started from 2 to only 19 tiller numbers in all treatment at the end of growth stages of wet season. Overall, tiller numbers of all treatments in the dry season are significantly higher than those in the wet season. The tiller number of rice in summer is normally higher than that in rainy season since high sunlight, and long day duration in this season.

4.1.1.3 SPAD reading

In dry season, the SPAD value of rice was not significantly different between biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application throughout the growing season (Table 4.5). Moreover, overall SPAD values in all treatment slightly changed from the higher value (40) to the lower value (34) from 14 DAT to 98 DAT, respectively. Basnet (2018) reported that chlorophyll content tends to increase initially in all treatments but most the treatment decreased when the crop is attaining the maturing. In the nitrogen treatment, the SPAD readings were significantly different among different nitrogen rate applications at 56 DAT. 90 kg N ha⁻¹ produced significantly higher tiller number than other N application rates. The initial increase in SPAD reading was in spite of decreasing nitrogen fertilizer application. Madakadze et al. (1999) suggested that as the plant grows more tissue nitrogen is found in the top leaves because SPAD meter reading were taken on the top most fully expanded leaf.

In the wet season, the SPAD value of rice was not significantly different biochar treatments throughout the growing season (Table 4.6). However, nitrogen fertilizer treatments overall SPAD values in all treatment slightly change from the higher value (36) to the lower value (28) from 14 DAT to 98 DAT, respectively. This result is similar to Shwe, Myint et al. (2019) who reported 90 kg N ha⁻¹ fertilizer application had the highest SPAD values than other treatments of fertilizer. Numerically, nitrogen fertilizer produced greater SPAD than biochar treatment. This result agrees with the finding of Rodriquez & Miller (2000) who reported that SPAD-502 chlorophyll meter readings were affected by applications of N fertilizer sources. Varvel, Wilhelm, Shanahan and Schepers (2007) demonstrated that N fertilizer significantly different at all growth stages of rice. The higher rate of biochar application increased SPAD values during the early vegetative growth stage but

sharply declined during the late vegetative growth stage. Asai et al. (2009) who also described a decrease in plant N uptake and attributed the effect to N immobilization caused by the high C/N ratio of the applied biochar.

In comparing SPAD values of total nine treatments in both seasons, it was interestingly observed that SPAD value flow throughout the growing seasons were totally different in both seasons. The SPAD value flow in dry season was dramatically decreased, however, the SPAD values were around (35) SPAD value in all growth stages in wet season. SPAD reading above (35) means that there is enough content in the plant sample and did not need to apply additional nitrogen during growth stage of crop. Loh, Grabosky and Bassuk (2002) presented that SPAD reading was correlated with chlorophyll content and N concentration in plants. Evans and Poorter (2001) described that higher SPAD reading means higher chlorophyll content as a result of better N uptake which will increase the photosynthesis rate, subsequently improving plant growth, and also increases the amount of N per unit leaf area, as well as the amount of soluble protein.

Although different SPAD values were observed, 90 kg N ha⁻¹ produces the highest SPAD values in both seasons. However, the result did not clearly point out the effect of biochar on SPAD reading throughout the growing season. In the comparison of biochar application and without biochar application, the biochar application treatment produced high preserved optimum chlorophyll content at 84 DAT to 98 DAT chlorophyll meters, which could lead to optimum yield through maintenance of optimum nitrogen levels in the soil during these periods.

No interaction was found in SPAD value between the effects of biochar and nitrogen fertilizers. The combination of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application did not significantly increase the growth stages of rice SPAD value.

The interaction between the biochar level and the N level was non-significant ($P \le 0.05$) for the assessment of the chlorophyll (SPAD values) in all growth stages in both seasons (Figure 4.3). Nevertheless the results showed that the B_2N_3 treatment resulted in an average increase in the SPAD values of 33.73, 36.40 and 35.80 compared to B_0N_0 in the tillering, heading, and maturity stages, respectively. N fertilization at the rate of 90 kg N ha⁻¹ resulted in higher SPAD values.

Treatmonte	SPAD reading						
1 reatments	14DAT	28DAT	42DAT	56DAT	70DAT	84DAT	98DAT
Biochar (A)							
0 ton ha^{-1}	40.1	42.8	40.9	36.8	34.2	33.4	34.7
6 ton ha^{-1}	40.3	41.5	39.4	35.3	33.8	32.6	34.0
12 ton ha^{-1}	40.0	42.0	38.8	36.6	34.5	33.2	34.7
LSD _{0.05}	5.1	3.5	2.4	1.8	1.7	4.2	1.0
Nitrogen(B)							
0 kg N ha^{-1}	38.3	41.8	40.0	34.6 c	34.1	32.7	34.3
30 kg N ha^1	40.6	42.6	38.7	35.6 bc	34.2	32.5	34.7
60 kg N ha ¹	42.0	41.7	40.1	36.9 ab	34.3	33.4	34.4
90 kg N ha ¹	40.3	42.4	40.1	37.8 a	33.9	33.6	34.5
LSD _{0.05}	3.2	1.9	2.5	2.0	1.5	2.1	1.7
Pr>F							
Biochar	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Nitrogen	ns	ns	ns	*	ns	ns	ns
B x N	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
CV%(A)	11.13	7.38	5.42	4.39	4.42	11.13	2.63
CV%(B)	7.93	4.44	6.43	5.67	4.57	6.31	5.09

Table 4.5 Mean value of SPAD reading of rice as affected by biochar andnitrogen fertilizer application during dry season, 2020

Treatmonte	SPAD reading						
Treatments	14DAT	28DAT	42DAT	56DAT	70DAT	84DAT	98DAT
Biochar (A)							
0 ton ha^{-1}	33.9	32.2	33.5	30.9	31.0	33.3	31.9
$6 ext{ ton ha}^{-1}$	32.2	32.2	33.7	31.1	31.1	33.3	32.8
12 ton ha^{-1}	32.2	32.1	32.9	30.2	32.6	33.0	32.8
LSD _{0.05}	1.3	1.1	1.3	1.3	2.3	1.7	0.9
Nitrogen(B)							
0 kg N ha ⁻¹	31.8 b	29.5 d	29.8 c	28.1 b	29.7 c	31.6 b	31.8
30 kg N ha^1	32.1 b	31.0 c	32.0 b	30.7 a	30.6 b	32.5 ab	31.6
60 kg N ha ¹	32.9 ab	32.8 b	35.2 a	32.1 a	32.8 a	33.9 a	33.9
90 kg N ha ¹	34.3 a	35.2 a	36.3 a	31.9 a	33.0 a	34.6 a	32.8
LSD _{0.05}	1.8	1.4	1.6	2.1	1.6	1.8	2.2
Pr>F							
Biochar	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Nitrogen	*	**	**	**	**	*	ns
B x N	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
CV%(A)	3.49	3.10	3.52	3.81	7.80	5.32	2.38
CV%(B)	5.63	4.53	4.72	6.84	6.54	7.66	6.98

Table 4.6 Mean value of SPAD reading of rice as affected by biochar andnitrogen fertilizer application during wet season, 2020



Figure 4.3 Mean value of SPAD reading as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in (a) dry and (b) wet season, 2020

4.1.2 Yield and yield components of rice

4.1.2.1 Number of panicles per hill

The number of panicles per hill was not significantly different among biochar treatments in the dry season (Table 4.7). In the dry season, nitrogen fertilizer application rates were significantly different based on the number of panicles hill⁻¹ at the 1% level. The maximum number of panicle hill⁻¹ was recorded from 12 kg N ha⁻¹ (47), then 60 kg N ha⁻¹ (43), following by 30 kg N ha⁻¹ (40) and the minimum number of panicles per hill⁻¹ was obtained from 0 kg N ha⁻¹ (39) of nitrogen fertilizer application. Cobo, Barrios, Kass and Thomas (2002) found that the decomposition rates of plant residues vary in relation to soil conditions, such as temperature regime, moisture regime, the recalcitrance of the specific plant residues involved and the carbon/ nitrogen (C/N) ratios of the residues.

In the wet season, the number of panicles per hill was not significantly influenced by biochar treatment (Table 4.7). Among the nitrogen fertilizer levels, the effect of nitrogen fertilizer application on the number of tillers hill⁻¹ was significantly different at 1 % level in rice yield. In this result, the higher number of panicles hill⁻¹ was recorded at 90 kg N ha⁻¹(15), 60 kg N ha⁻¹(14), the optimum number of panicles hill⁻¹ was gained at 30 kg N ha⁻¹(12), and the lower number of panicles hill⁻¹ was obtained at 0 kg N ha⁻¹(10).Ghoneim, Gewaily and Osman (2018) also mentioned that the high rate of N showed maximum counts of panicles per hill while the control showed minimum counts of panicles per hill⁻¹. This is consistent with the findings of Metwally, Gabr and Hashem (2017) who found that increased nitrogen application improved panicle counts hill⁻¹.

The interaction between biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application on the number of panicles per hill did not significantly differ in either of the two seasons (Figure 4.4 and 4.5). The mean number of panicle hill⁻¹ ranged from (39) to (47) in all combined treatments in dry season. The maximum number of panicles hill⁻¹ (47) resulted from B_1N_3 (6 ton ha⁻¹ biochar with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and the minimum number of panicles hill⁻¹ (39) was obtained from the combined effect of B_1N_0 (6 ton ha⁻¹ biochar with control). In wet season, the maximum number of panicles hill⁻¹ (16) resulted from B_2N_3 (12 ton ha⁻¹ biochar with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and the minimum number of panicles hill⁻¹ (11) was obtained from the combined effect of B_0N_0 (0 ton ha⁻¹ biochar with control).

Treatmonta	No. of panicle hill ⁻¹			
i reatments	Dry	Wet		
Biochar(A)				
$B_0 (0 \text{ ton ha}^{-1})$	43	13		
B_1 (6 ton ha ⁻¹)	42	12		
B_2 (12 ton ha ⁻¹)	41	12		
LSD _{0.05}	2.98	2.91		
Nitrogen(B)				
$N_0 (0 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	39 c	10 c		
N_1 (30 kg N ha ⁻¹)	40 bc	12 b		
N_2 (60 kg N ha ⁻¹)	43 b	14 a		
$N_3 (90 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	47 a	14 a		
LSD _{0.05}	3.29	1.6		
Pr>F				
Biochar	ns	ns		
Nitrogen	**	**		
B×N	ns	ns		
CV%(A)	6.17	19.8		
CV%(B)	7.8	12.37		

Table 4.7 Number of panicle per hill as affected by biochar and nitrogenfertilizer application during dry and wet season, 2020



Figure 4.4 Mean value of number of panicles hill⁻¹ as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 202



Figure 4.5 Mean value of number of panicles hill⁻¹ as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020

4.1.2.2 Number of spikelets per panicle

In the dry season, the number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ was not significantly different between biochar and nitrogen fertilizer applications (Table 4.8). However, the higher number of spikelets per panicle ranged from (144) was observed in 12 ton ha⁻¹, and the lowest number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ (143) was obtained in 0 ton ha⁻¹. The number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ was not significantly different from nitrogen fertilizer in the dry season. The highest number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ (146) was obtained in 90 kg N ha⁻¹, and then (147) was observed in 60 kg N ha⁻¹, followed by (142) was gained in 30 kg N ha⁻¹, and the lowest number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ (138) was recorded in 0 kg ha⁻¹. Nitrogen fertilizer application had no significant difference effect on number of spikelets panicle⁻¹. Rogers et. (2014) reported that nitrogen promotes increased leaf size, spikelet number per panicle, percentage of filled spikelets in each panicle and grain protein content.

In the wet season, the number of spikelets per panicle was not significantly affected by biochar (Table 4.8). But, biochar treatment was not significantly different in the number of spikelets per panicle. At that moment, biochar 12 ton ha⁻¹ and 6 ton ha⁻¹ gave the highest number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ of 90 kg N ha⁻¹ (164), while at 6 ton ha⁻¹ (165) and the lowest number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ of 0 ton ha⁻¹ was obtained from (160). While the nitrogen fertilizer application increased by the number of spikelets panicle⁻¹, significance was obtained at a 1 % level. The maximum number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ (177) was achieved from the application of 90 kg N ha⁻¹ followed by the application of 60 kg N ha⁻¹ and 30 kg N ha⁻¹. The lowest number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ of 0 kg N ha⁻¹ (160) resulted in no nitrogen fertilizer treatment.

The effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application was not significantly different from the number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ in both seasons (Figure 4.6 and Figure 4.7). The highest number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ (184.26) was resulted from B_1N_3 (6 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and the lowest number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ (135.11) was obtained from B_0N_1 (0 ton ha⁻¹ with 30 kg N ha⁻¹).

Treatmonte	No. of spikelets panicle ⁻¹				
i reatments _	Dry	Wet			
Biochar(A)					
$B_0 (0 \text{ ton ha}^{-1})$	143	160			
B_1 (6 ton ha ⁻¹)	142	165			
B_2 (12 ton ha ⁻¹)	144	164			
LSD _{0.05}	10.4	17.1			
Nitrogen(B)					
$N_0 (0 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	138	160 b			
N_1 (30 kg N ha ⁻¹)	142	153 b			
N ₂ (60 kg N ha ⁻¹)	147	164 b			
$N_3 (90 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	146	177 a			
LSD _{0.05}	8.58	11.4			
Pr>F					
Biochar	ns	ns			
Nitrogen	ns	**			
B×N	ns	**			
CV%(A)	6.47	9.32			
CV%(B)	6.04	7.08			

Table 4. 8 Number of spikelets per panicle as affected by biochar and nitrogenfertilizer application during dry and wet season, 2020



Figure 4.6 Mean value of number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020



Figure 4.7 Mean value of number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020

4.1.2.3 Panicle length

In the dry season, the panicle length of rice varietie was not affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application (Table 4.9). Biochar rate did not significantly affect panicle length. The highest panicle length was 12 ton ha⁻¹ (21.3 cm), followed by 6 ton ha⁻¹ (21.0cm) and the lowest panicle length was 0 ton ha⁻¹ (21.1cm). Panicle length was not significantly influenced by nitrogen fertilizer application. Among them, nitrogen fertilizer application produced a longer panicle length than without nitrogen fertilizer. Although there was a statistical difference, the longest panicle length (21.00 cm) was observed from 90 kg N ha⁻¹, and then 60 kg N ha⁻¹ and 30 kg N ha⁻¹ had the same panicle length (21.3 cm), and the shortest panicle length was obtained from 0 kg N ha⁻¹ (20.8 cm) control. Metwally, Eladawy and Feilat (2017) and Yoseftabar (2013) also reported that the maximum panicle length was obtained at highest level of nitrogen fertilizer application.

The interaction of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application was not significantly different in panicle length (Figure 4.8). The longest panicle length (21.3 cm) resulted from B_2N_3 (12 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and the shortest panicle length (20.3 cm) was observed from B_0N_0 (0 ton ha⁻¹ with 0 kg N ha⁻¹).

In the wet season, the panicle length was not significantly different between biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application (Table 4.9). Panicle length is a very important parameter because it is associated with other important things such as the number of grains and 1000 grain weight. There was no significant difference in the panicle lengths. The highest panicle length (22.7 cm) was obtained at 12 tons ha⁻¹, (22.4 cm) at 6 tons ha⁻¹, and the lowest panicle length (22.2 cm) was gained at control. The nitrogen fertilizer application produced greater panicle length than without nitrogen fertilizer. The maximum panicle length (22.9 cm) was observed from 90 kg N ha⁻¹, and then (22.3 cm) was resulted from 60 kg N ha⁻¹, (22.4 cm) 30 kg N ha⁻¹ and the minimum panicle length was obtained from 0 kg N ha⁻¹ (22.4 cm) control.

The interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application was significant different on panicle length in (Figure 4.9). The longest panicle length (21.3 cm) resulted from the interaction of B_2N_3 (90 kg N ha⁻¹ with 6 ton ha⁻¹) and the shortest panicle length (20.3 cm) was obtained from B_0N_0 (0 kg N ha⁻¹ and 0 ton ha⁻¹).

Treatments	Panicle length (cm)			
i reatments _	Dry	Wet		
Biochar(A)				
$B_0 (0 \text{ ton ha}^{-1})$	21.1	22.2		
B_1 (6 ton ha ⁻¹)	21.0	22.4		
B_2 (12 ton ha ⁻¹)	21.3	22.7		
LSD _{0.05}	0.71	0.51		
Nitrogen(B)				
$N_0 (0 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	20.8	22.4 ab		
N_1 (30 kg N ha ⁻¹)	21.3	22.0 b		
N_2 (60 kg N ha ⁻¹)	21.3	22.3 ab		
$N_3 (90 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	21.0	22.9 a		
LSD _{0.05}	0.76	0.70		
Pr>F				
Biochar	ns	ns		
Nitrogen	ns	ns		
B×N	ns	*		
CV%(A)	3.01	2.04		
CV%(B)	3.65	3.15		

Table 4.9 Panicle length as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizer applicationduring dry and wet season, 2020

In each column, means followed by a same letters are not significantly different at LSD test 5% level.



Figure 4.8 Mean value of panicle length as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020



Figure 4.9 Mean value of panicle length as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020

4.1.2.4 Filled grain percent

The mean values of biochar, nitrogen fertilizers and their combined effects on the filled grain percent in the dry season were described in (Table 4.10 and Figure 4.10) .The percentage of filled grain did not differ significantly among biochar treatments. Among all the biochar treatments, the highest filled grain percentage (66.17) was obtained from 6 ton ha⁻¹, followed by 0 ton ha⁻¹ (65.25), and the lowest filled grain percentage was obtained 12 tons ha⁻¹ (64.58). There was no significant difference observed in nitrogen fertilizer application. Although the percent of filled grain was obtained at 0 kg N ha⁻¹ (67.22%) and the lowest percent of filled grain was resulted from 90 kg N ha⁻¹ (62.11%). However, the differences between highest and lowest filled grain percent were around 4 %. Moreover the effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application did not significantly differ in terms of filled grain percent in dry season.

In the wet season, there was no significant effect on biochar, nitrogen fertilizer application and their combined effect on the percentage of fill grain percent (Table 4.10 and Figure 4.11). The higher percentage of fill grain was observed at 89.87% and the lowest fill grain percentage was achieved at 89.82%. Talashilkar and Chavan (1996) stated that using rice husk causes the production of more grain and straw in paddy and that yields increase too. Nitrogen fertilizer application was not significantly different from the percentage of fill grain. The maximum fill grain percentage was achieved at (91.59) 60 kg N ha⁻¹ whereas the minimum fill grain percentage was recorded at (88.88) 90 kg N ha⁻¹. The interaction of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application was not significant on fill grain percentage.

Treatmonts	Filled g	grain %
Treatments	Dry	Wet
Biochar(A)		
$B_0 (0 \text{ ton ha}^{-1})$	65.25	89.87
B_1 (6 ton ha ⁻¹)	66.17	90.59
B_2 (12 ton ha ⁻¹)	64.58	89.82
LSD _{0.05}	3.52	1.14
Nitrogen(B)		
$N_0 (0 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	67.22	91.14
N_1 (30 kg N ha ⁻¹)	66.88	89.77
N_2 (60 kg N ha ⁻¹)	65.11	91.59
$N_3 (90 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	62.11	88.88
LSD _{0.05}	10.1	3.66
Pr>F		
Biochar	ns	ns
Nitrogen	ns	ns
B×N	ns	ns
CV%(A)	4.76	1.12
CV%(B)	15.62	4.1

Table 4.10 Filled grain percent of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogenfertilizer application during dry and wet season, 2020



Figure 4.10 Mean value of filled grain percent as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020



Figure 4.11 Mean value of filled grain percent as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020

4.1.2.5 Thousand grain weight

The mean value of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application and their combined effects on 1000 grain weight in dry season were shown in Table 4.11. There was no significant difference in thousand grain weight due to the effect of biochar treatments. In the dry season, biochar 12 tons ha⁻¹ ranged from (18.06), and then 0 ton ha⁻¹ was obtained from (18.33) and 6 tons ha⁻¹ (17.76). Nitrogen fertilizer applications were not significantly different on 1000 grain weight. Alam, Baki, Sultana, Ali and Islam (2012) stated that different nitrogen fertilizer did not have any significant effect on 1000 grain weight since 1000 grain weight is variety character. The application of 90 kg Nha⁻¹ resulted in the highest 1000 grain weight (17.96) and the lowest 1000 grain weight was found by the treatment of 0 kg N ha⁻¹. There was no interaction between biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application (Figure 4.12). There were no significant changes in 1000 grian weight in biochar treatment that responded to different nitrogen fertilizer applications.

In wet season, 1000 grain weight that was affected by biochar, different rates of nitrogen fertilizer application and their interaction effects were followed in (Table 4.11 and Figure 4.13). There was no significant difference at 1000 grain weight of biochar treatment. Biochar 0 ton ha⁻¹ resulted from a numerically higher percentage of 1000 grain weight was obtained from (19.12 g), followed by 6 ton ha⁻¹ (18.9 g) and then 12 ton ha⁻¹ (19.01 g), respectively. Nitrogen fertilizer application was not significant different at 1000 grain weight. The maximum 1000 grain weight was given (18.81 g) with 90 kg N ha⁻¹ and the minimum 1000 grain weight gained (18.30 g) was obtained with 0 kg N ha⁻¹. Among the yield components, 1000 grain weight was less influenced by the treatment combinations because it is more or less a genetically controlled characteristic. It usually has a stable varietal character, and management has little effect on its variation (Yoshida, 1981).

The interaction between biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application was not significantly different at 1000 grain weight. Hakim et al. (2013) stated that nitrogen plays an important role in formation of organs and physiological processes for rice production as well as becoming a major component in tillers and grains production which explains the higher 1000-grain weight of rice with better N uptake.

Tractments	1000 grain weight (g)				
i reatments	Dry	Wet			
Biochar(A)					
$B_0 (0 \text{ ton ha}^{-1})$	18.33	19.12			
$B_1(6 \text{ ton ha}^{-1})$	17.76	18.9			
B_2 (12 ton ha ⁻¹)	18.06	19.01			
LSD _{0.05}	0.63	0.48			
Nitrogen(B)					
$N_0 (0 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	17.95	18.3			
N_1 (30 kg N ha ⁻¹)	18.05	18.59			
N_2 (60 kg N ha ⁻¹)	18.30	18.32			
$N_3 (90 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	17.96	18.81			
LSD _{0.05}	0.39	0.52			
Pr>F					
Biochar	ns	ns			
Nitrogen	ns	ns			
B×N	ns	ns			
CV%(A)	3.07	2.22			
CV%(B)	2.21	1.63			

Table 4.11 Thousands grain weight of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogenfertilizer application during dry and wet season, 2020



Figure 4.12 Mean value of 1000 grain weight as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020



Figure 4.13 Mean value of 1000 grain weight as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020

4.1.2.6 Grain yield (g pot⁻¹)

The mean values of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application on grain yield were shown in Table 4.12. In dry season, the mean value of grain yield was not significantly different among biochar. However grain yield was numerically different among different rate of biochar. The highest grain yield (74.91) was gained from 12 tons ha⁻¹, the lowest grain yield (69.83) from 0 tons ha⁻¹ and the grain yield (72.41) from 6 tons ha⁻¹, respectively. It can be said that biochar application indirectly promoted the increase growth yield by increasing yield components parameter such as number panicle hill⁻¹. However, nitrogen fertilizer application had a significant effect on grain yield at the 5% level. The maximum grain yield of rice per hill (76.33 g) was obtained from 90 kg N ha⁻¹, and the minimum grain yield of rice hill⁻¹ (72.44 g) was resulted from 30 kg N ha⁻¹, respectively. Ebaid & Ghanem (2000) supported that the increase in grain yield might be due to nitrogen application enhancing the dry matter production, improving rice growth rate, promoting elongation of internodes and activity of growth. The interaction between biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application did not result in a significant difference in rice grain yield (Figure 4.14). The maximum grain yield (80.67) was resulted from the combined effect of B_2N_3 (12 ton ha^{-1} with 90 kg N ha^{-1}) and the minimum grain yield B_0N_0 (66.33) was obtained from the combined effect of (0 ton ha^{-1} with control).

In wet season, the effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application was shown in Table 4.12 and their combined effects on grain yield were shown in figure 4.15. There was no significant difference in biochar, treatments in grain yield were highly significant different at 1% level by different nitrogen fertilizer application rates. This result the highest grain yield (44.9 g pot⁻¹) was obtained at the application of 90 kg N ha⁻¹ and it was not statistically different with the yield (40.3 g pot⁻¹) at the application of 30 kg N ha⁻¹. The lowest grain yield was resulted in 0 kg N ha⁻¹ (28.2 g pot⁻¹). The effect of nitrogen fertilizer application was significantly on rice grain yield. Uddin et al. (2013) who reported that grain yield increased significantly with an increased dose of nitrogen. The effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application was not significantly different in grain yield. The maximum grain yield (46.53.) was obtained from the combined effect of B₂N₃ (12 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and the minimum grain yield B₁N₀ (25.67) was obtained from the combined effect of (6 ton ha⁻¹ with control).

Treatmonta	Grain yield (g pot ⁻¹)				
i reatments	Dry	Wet			
Biochar (A)					
$B_0 (0 \text{ ton ha}^{-1})$	69.83	36.8			
B_1 (6 ton ha ⁻¹)	72.41	35.3			
B_2 (12 ton ha ⁻¹)	74.91	36.3			
LSD _{0.05}	6.99	7.01			
Nitrogen (B)					
$N_0 (0 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	69.11 b	28.2 c			
N_1 (30 kg N ha ⁻¹)	71.67 b	31.2 c			
N ₂ (60 kg N ha ⁻¹)	72.44 ab	40.3 b			
$N_3 (90 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	76.33 a	44.9 a			
LSD _{0.05}	4.5	3.33			
Pr>F					
Biochar	ns	ns			
Nitrogen	*	**			
B×N	ns	ns			
CV%(A)	8.53	17.12			
CV%(B)	6.28	9.3			

Table 4.12 Grain yield of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizerapplication during dry and wet season, 2020



Figure 4.14 Mean value of grain yield as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020



Figure 4.15 Mean value of grain yield as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020

4.1.2.7 Harvest index

During the dry season, there was no significant difference in harvest index between biochar, nitrogen fertilizer application, and the combined effect (Table 4.13 and Figure 4.16). The highest value of biochar was observed at 12 ton ha⁻¹(0.36) and the lowest value of biochar resulted from 0 ton ha⁻¹ (0.35) in the harvest index. There was no significant difference in nitrogen fertilizer application on the harvest index, but the maximum value was obtained from nitrogen at 90 kg N ha⁻¹ (0.35), following by 60 kg N ha⁻¹ was produced from (0.36) and then 30 kg N ha⁻¹ (0.34) and the minimum value was gained from (0.35).

The interaction of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application did not significantly change the harvest index. During grain filling and maturation stage, large portion of N required in rice come from the culm, leaves and panicles rather than directly from the soil (Jones, Olson-Rutz & Dinkins, 2011).

In the wet season, the harvest index as affected by biochar, nitrogen fertilizer application, the combined effect was shown in Table 4.13 and Figure 4.17. There was no significant difference in the harvest index of biochar treatment, although biochar 12 ton ha⁻¹ produced high harvest index (0.50) and the low harvest index was obtained from 0 ton ha⁻¹ (0.49). However, the effect of different nitrogen fertilizer rates application significantly influence on harvest index. The highest value of the harvest index was produced at 90 kg N ha⁻¹ (0.51), 60 kg N ha⁻¹ (0.50), after that the high value of the harvest index was obtained at 30 kg N ha⁻¹ (0.47) and 0 kg N ha⁻¹ (0.49), respectively.

In the harvest index, there was a highly significant in the interaction of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application. The maximum harvest index (0.52) was obtained from the interaction of B_2N_3 (12 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) and the minimum harvest index (0.44) was resulted from the interaction of B_1N_0 (6 ton ha⁻¹ with control).

Treatments	Harvest index	
	Dry	Wet
Biochar(A)		
$B_0 (0 \text{ ton ha}^{-1})$	0.35	0.49
B_1 (6 ton ha ⁻¹)	0.35	0.48
B_2 (12 ton ha ⁻¹)	0.36	0.5
LSD _{0.05}	0.02	0.01
Nitrogen(B)		
$N_0 (0 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	0.35	0.49 ab
N_1 (30 kg N ha ⁻¹)	0.34	0.47 b
N_2 (60 kg N ha ⁻¹)	0.36	0.50 a
$N_3 (90 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	0.35	0.51 a
LSD _{0.05}	0.03	0.02
Pr>F		
Biochar	ns	ns
Nitrogen	ns	**
B×N	ns	**
CV%(A)	5.72	2.91
CV%(B)	8	4.39

Table 4.13 Harvest index of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizerapplication during dry and wet season, 2020



Figure 4.16 Mean value of harvest index as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020



Figure 4.17 Mean value of harvest index as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020

4.1.2.8 Total dry matter

In dry season, the total dry matter of rice was not significantly affected by biochar, nitrogen fertilizer application and the combined effect was shown in Table 4.14 and Figure 4.18. The total dry matter value of different biochar rates was not significantly different in the dry season. The maximum total dry matter of biochar value was obtained at 6 ton ha⁻¹ (201.58 g pot⁻¹) and the minimum value of total dry matter was resulted from 0 ton ha⁻¹ (182.83 g pot⁻¹). The nitrogen fertilizer application did not make a significant difference in rice yield. The highest value in total dry matter resulted from 90 kg N ha⁻¹ (203.22 g pot⁻¹), and the lowest value was obtained from 0 kg N ha⁻¹ (190.89 g pot⁻¹) nitrogen fertilizer application. The interaction of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application did not result in a significant difference in total dry matter in the dry season.

In wet season, biochar did not make a significant difference in total dry matter of rice as shown in Table 4.14 and Figure 4.19. The maximum total dry matter (75.68 g pot⁻¹) was observed in control treatment and the minimum total dry matter (74.33 g pot⁻¹) was obtained from 12 ton ha⁻¹ of biochar. There is a highly significant difference in total dry matter by different nitrogen fertilizer applications at 1 % level. The highest value of total dry matter (90.36 g pot⁻¹) was gained from the application of 90 kg N ha⁻¹; (82.44 g pot⁻¹) resulted from the application of 60 kg N ha⁻¹; and (68.07 g pot⁻¹) was obtained from the application of 30 kg N ha⁻¹, respectively. The lowest value of total dry matter was achieved from the application of 0 kg N ha⁻¹ (59.12 g pot⁻¹).There was no significant difference in total dry matter between biochar and nitrogen fertilizer applications.

Treatments	Total dry matter (TDM) (g pot ⁻¹)	
	Dry	Wet
Biochar(A)		
$B_0 (0 \text{ ton ha}^{-1})$	182.83	75.68
B_1 (6 ton ha ⁻¹)	201.58	75
B_2 (12 ton ha ⁻¹)	192.92	74.33
LSD _{0.05}	20.48	12.82
Nitrogen(B)		
$N_0 (0 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$	190.89	59.12 d
N_1 (30 kg N ha ⁻¹)	188.78	68.07 c
N_2 (60 kg N ha ⁻¹)	186.89	82.44 b
N_3 (90 kg N ha ⁻¹)	203.22	90.36 a
LSD _{0.05}	24.95	5.57
Pr>F		
Biochar	ns	ns
Nitrogen	ns	**
B×N	ns	ns
CV%(A)	9.39	15.08
CV%(B)	13.09	7.51

Table 4.14 Total dry matter of rice as affected by biochar and nitrogen fertilizerapplication during dry and wet season, 2020

In each column, means followed by a same letters are not significantly different at LSD test 5% level.


Figure 4.18 Mean value of total dry matter as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in dry season, 2020



Figure 4.19 Mean value of total dry matter as affected by the interaction effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application in wet season, 2020

CHAPTER V

CONCLUSION

The present study concluded that the effects of different rates of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application on grain yield and yield components of rice in dry and wet seasons, 2020. According to the experimental results, the effect of biochar on growth and yields components parameters was not observed in both seasons. However, the beneficial effect of applying rice husk biochar on grain yield was resulted, whereas with rice husk biochar 12 ton ha⁻¹ produced the higher grain yield than control in both seasons. The different rates of nitrogen fertilizer application significantly influenced on the rice growth parameters in both seasons. The significant differences of different nitrogen rates were observed on number of panicle hill⁻¹ and grain yield in both seasons and number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ in wet season. 90 kg N ha⁻¹ significantly enhanced growth parameters and yield parameters such as number of panicle hill⁻¹, number of spikelets panicle⁻¹ and 1000 grain weight compared to other nitrogen rates. Moreover, 90 kg N ha⁻¹ produced highest grain yield in both seasons, it was followed by 60 kg N ha⁻¹, after that it was in 30 kg N ha⁻¹, also the minimum of grain yield was found control treatments. Therefore, high nitrogen fertilizer rates significantly gave high grain yield of Sin Thu Kha rice variety under sandy clay loam soil condition of Yezin area.

The combined use of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application was no significant effect on some growth parameters and yield components parameters such as plant height, number of tillers hill⁻¹, SPAD reading and number of panicle per hill, filled grain percentage, total dry matter and 1000 grains weight in both seasons, however, significant effect on panicle length, number of spikelets per panicle, and harvest index especially in wet season.

Among the combined effect of biochar and nitrogen fertilizer application, the maximum grain yield was observed in B_2N_3 (12 ton ha⁻¹ with 90 kg N ha⁻¹) in both seasons. Therefore, it can be concluded that 90 kg N ha⁻¹ with 12 ton ha⁻¹ would be the optimum N doses for Sin Thu Kha rice variety in sandy loam soil. Biochar should be used for long term rice production since the rice husk biochar is important for the recycling rice husk for improving soil fertility and crop production in soils of low fertility, particularly in small holder farming systems where access to inputs such as inorganic fertilizers is limited.

REFERENCES

- Agegnehu, G., Nelson, P. N., & Bird, M. I. (2016). The effects of biochar, compost and their mixture and nitrogen fertilizer on yield and nitrogen use efficiency of barley grown on a Nitisol in the highlands of Ethiopia. *Science of the Total Environment*, 569, 869-879.(2016 c).
- Agegnehu, G., Srivastava, A. K., & Bird, M. I. (2017). The role of biochar and biochar-compost in improving soil quality and crop performance: A review. *Applied soil ecology*, *119*, 156-170.
- Ahmad, Z., Mosa, A., Zhan, L., & Gao, B. (2021). Biochar modulates mineral nitrogen dynamics in soil and terrestrial ecosystems: A critical review. *Chemosphere*, 278, 130378.
- Ahmed, M., Islam, M. M., Paul, S. K., & Khulna, B. (2005). Effect of nitrogen on yield and other plant characters of local T. aman rice, var. jatai. *Research journal of agriculture and biological sciences*, 1(2), 158-161.
- Ahmed, T., Ahmad, B., & Ahmad, W. (2015). Why do farmers burn rice residue? Examining farmers' choices in Punjab, Pakistan. Land Use Policy, 47, 448-458.
- Alam, M. S., Baki, M. A., Sultana, M. S., Ali, K. J., & Islam, M. S. (2012). Effect of variety, spacing and number of seedlings per hill on the yield potentials of transplant aman rice. *International Journal of Agronomy and Agricultural Research*, 2(12), 10-15.
- Alburquerque, J. A., Salazar, P., Barrón, V., Torrent, J., del Campillo, M. D. C., Gallardo, A., & Villar, R. (2013). Enhanced wheat yield by biochar addition under different mineral fertilization levels. *Agronomy for Sustainable Development*, 33(3), 475-484.
- Andreae, M. O., & Merlet, P. (2001). Emission of trace gases and aerosols from biomass burning. *Global biogeochemical cycles*, *15*(4), 955-966.
- Asai, H., Samson, B. K., Stephan, H. M., Songyikhangsuthor, K., Homma, K., Kiyono, Y., ... & Horie, T. (2009). Biochar amendment techniques for upland rice production in Northern Laos: 1. Soil physical properties, leaf SPAD and grain yield. *Field crops research*, 111(1-2), 81-84.
- Awasthi, M. K., Wang, Q., Huang, H., Li, R., Shen, F., Lahori, A. H., & Zhang, Z. (2016). Effect of biochar amendment on greenhouse gas emission and bio-

availability of heavy metals during sewage sludge co-composting. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 135, 829-835.

- Bahrami, A., Soltani, N., Pech-Canul, M. I., & Gutiérrez, C. A. (2016). Development of metal-matrix composites from industrial/agricultural waste materials and their derivatives. *Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology*, 46(2), 143-208.
- Barker, R., & Dawe, D. (2001). In the years following World War II, there was growing concern about. In *Rice research and production in the 21st century:* symposium honoring Robert F. Chandler, Jr (p. 45). International Rice Research Institute.
- Barker, R., & Dawe, D. (2002). The transformation of the Asian rice economy and directions for future research: the need to increase productivity. *Developments in the Asian Rice Economy. Los Baños, Philippines: International Rice Research Institute.*
- Basnet, G.(2018) Estimation of nitrogen uptake in tomato variety srijana by spad meter under greenhouse condition.
- Blanco-Canqui, H., & Schlegel, A. J. (2013). Implications of inorganic fertilization of irrigated corn on soil properties: Lessons learned after 50 years. *Journal of environmental quality*, 42(3), 861-871.
- Bohlool, B. B., Ladha, J. K., Garrity, D. P., & George, T. (1992). Biological nitrogen fixation for sustainable agriculture: A perspective. *Plant and soil*,141(1), 1-11.
- Brandstaka, T., Helenius, J., Hovi, J., Kivelä, J., Koppelmäki, K., Simojoki, A., & Tammeorg, P. (2010). Biochar filter: use of biochar in agriculture as soil conditioner. *University of Helsinki, Helsinki, Finland*.
- Cassman, K. G., & Pingali, P. L. (1995). Intensification of irrigated rice systems: learning from the past to meet future challenges. *GeoJournal*, *35*(3), 299-305.
- Cassman, K. G., Peng, S., Olk, D. C., Ladha, J. K., Reichardt, W., Dobermann, A., & Singh, U. (1998). Opportunities for increased nitrogen-use efficiency from improved resource management in irrigated rice systems. *Field crops research*, 56(1-2), 7-39.
- Chan, K. Y., Dorahy, C., & Tyler, S. (2007). Determining the agronomic value of composts produced from garden organics from metropolitan areas of New South Wales, Australia. *Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture*, 47(11), 1377-1382.

- Chan, K. Y., Van Zwieten, L., Meszaros, I., Downie, A., & Joseph, S. (2007). Agronomic values of greenwaste biochar as a soil amendment. *Soil Research*, *45*(8), 629-634.
- Chan, K. Y., Van Zwieten, L., Meszaros, I., Downie, A., & Joseph, S. (2008). Using poultry litter biochars as soil amendments. *Soil Research*, *46*(5), 437-444.
- Chaturvedi, I. (2005). Effect of nitrogen fertilizers on growth, yield and quality of hybrid rice (Oryza sativa). *Journal of Central European Agriculture*, 6(4), 611-618.
- Chen, D., Yuan, L., Liu, Y., Ji, J., & Hou, H. (2017). Long-term application of manures plus chemical fertilizers sustained high rice yield and improved soil chemical and bacterial properties. *European Journal of Agronomy*, *90*, 34-42.
- Chien, S. H., Prochnow, L. I., & Cantarella, A. H. (2009). Recent developments of fertilizer production and use to improve nutrient efficiency and minimize environmental impacts. *Advances in agronomy*, 102, 267-322.
- Cobo, J. G., Barrios, E., Kass, D. C. L., & Thomas, R. J. (2002). Decomposition and nutrient release by green manures in a tropical hillside agroecosystem. *Plant* and soil, 240(2), 331-342.
- Cornelissen, G., Pandit, N. R., Taylor, P., Pandit, B. H., Sparrevik, M., & Schmidt, H.
 P. (2016). Emissions and char quality of flame-curtain" Kon Tiki" Kilns for Farmer-Scale charcoal/biochar production. *PloS one*, *11*(5), e0154617.
- Demirbas, A. (2004). Effects of temperature and particle size on bio-char yield from pyrolysis of agricultural residues. *Journal of analytical and applied pyrolysis*, 72(2), 243-248.
- Dobermann, A., & Fairhurst, T. H. (2000). Nutrient disorders and nutrient management. *Potash and Phosphate Institute, Potash and Phosphate Institute of Canada and International Rice Research Institute, Singapore, 191.*
- Dong, N. M., Brandt, K. K., Sørensen, J., Hung, N. N., Van Hach, C., Tan, P. S., & Dalsgaard, T. (2012). Effects of alternating wetting and drying versus continuous flooding on fertilizer nitrogen fate in rice fields in the Mekong Delta, Vietnam. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 47, 166-174.
- Downie, A., Munroe, P., Klatt, P., & Downie, R. (2007). Slow pyrolysis: Australian demonstration plant successful on multi-feedstock's.

- Eagle, A. J., B. Bird, A. Horwath, W. R. Linquist, B. A. Brouder, S. M. Hill, J. E and V. Kessel. 2001. Rice yield and nitrogen utilization efficiency under alternative straw management practices. Agronomy Journal. 92: 1096-1103.
- Ebaid, R. A., & Ghanem, S. A. (2000). Productivity of Giza 177 rice variety grown after different winter crops and fertilized with different nitrogen levels. *Egyptian Journal of Agricultural Research*, 78(2), 717-731.
- Evans, J., & Poorter, H. (2001). Photosynthetic acclimation of plants to growth irradiance: the relative importance of specific leaf area and nitrogen partitioning in maximizing carbon gain. *Plant, cell & environment*, 24(8), 755-767.
- Fageria, N. K. (2007). Yield physiology of rice. *Journal of plant nutrition*, *30*(6), 843-879.
- Fageria, N. K. (2012). The role of plant roots in crop production. CRC Press.
- Fageria, N. K., & Baligar, V. C. (2001). Lowland rice response to nitrogen fertilization. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis*, 32(9-10), 1405-1429.
- Fageria, N. K., & Baligar, V. C. (2005). Enhancing nitrogen use efficiency in crop plants. Advances in agronomy, 88, 97-185.
- Fageria, N. K., Filho, M. B., Moreira, A., & Guimarães, C. M. (2009). Foliar fertilization of crop plants. *Journal of plant nutrition*, 32(6), 1044-1064.
- Fageria, N. K., Slaton, N. A., & Baligar, V. C. (2003). Nutrient management for improving lowland rice productivity and sustainability. *Advances in* agronomy, 80(1), 63-152.
- Fagodiya, R. K., Pathak, H., Kumar, A., Bhatia, A., & Jain, N. (2017). Global temperature change potential of nitrogen use in agriculture: A 50-year assessment. *Scientific reports*, 7(1), 1-8.
- Ghoneim, A. M., Gewaily, E. E., & Osman, M. M. (2018). Effects of nitrogen levels on growth, yield and nitrogen use efficiency of some newly released Egyptian rice genotypes. *Open agriculture*, 3(1), 310-318.
- Gomes, D. P., Carvalho, D. D., Almeida, W. D., Medici, L. O., & Guerra, J. G. M. (2014). Organic carrot-lettuce intercropping using mulch and different irrigation levels. *Journal of Food, Agriculture and Environment*, 12(1), 323-328.

- Guo, J. H., Liu, X. J., Zhang, Y., Shen, J. L., Han, W. X., Zhang, W. F., & Zhang, F. S. (2010). Significant acidification in major Chinese croplands. *science*, 327(5968), 1008-1010.
- Gupta, D. K., Bhatia, A., Das, T. K., Singh, P., Kumar, A., Jain, N., & Pathak, H. (2016). Economic analysis of different greenhouse gas mitigation technologies in rice–wheat cropping system of the Indo-Gangetic plains. *Current Science*, 867-874.
- Hakim, M. A., Juraimi, A. S., Musa, M. H., Ismail, M. R., Rahman, M. M., & Selamat, A. (2013). Impacts of weed competition on plant characters and the critical period of weed control in rice under saline environment. *Australian journal of crop science*, 7(8), 1141-1151.
- Hayashi, K. (2014). The role of biochar and prospects for its use in rice production in Southeast Asia. *Biochar for future food security: learning from experiences and identifying research priorities*, 1-4.
- Hegde, D. M., & Babu, S. N. S. (2004). Balanced Fertilisation for Nutritional Quality in Oilseeds. *Fertiliser News*, 49(4), 57-66.
- Henao, J., & Baanante, C. A. (1999). Estimating rates of nutrient depletion in soils of agricultural lands of Africa. Muscle Shoals: International Fertilizer Development Center.
- Hossain, M. B., Islam, M. O., & Hasanuzzaman, M. (2008). Influence of different nitrogen levels on the performance of four aromatic rice varieties. *Int. J. Agri. Biol*, 10(6), 693-696.
- Hossain, M. Z., Bahar, M. M., Sarkar, B., Donne, S. W., Ok, Y. S., Palansooriya, K. N., & Bolan, N. (2020). Biochar and its importance on nutrient dynamics in soil and plant. *Biochar*, 2(4), 379-420.
- Huang, M., Yang, L., Qin, H., Jiang, L., & Zou, Y. (2013). Quantifying the effect of biochar amendment on soil quality and crop productivity in Chinese rice paddies. *Field Crops Research*, 154, 172-177.
- Hussain, S., Peng, S., Fahad, S., Khaliq, A., Huang, J., Cui, K., & Nie, L. (2015). Rice management interventions to mitigate greenhouse gas emissions: a review. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 22(5), 3342-3360.
- Ibrahim, M. D., PENG, S. B., TANG, Q. Y., Huang, M., Jiang, P., & ZOU, Y. B. (2013). Comparisons of yield and growth behaviors of hybrid rice under

different nitrogen management methods in tropical and subtropical environments. *Journal of Integrative Agriculture*, *12*(4), 621-629.

- Ioannidou, O., & Zabaniotou, A. (2007). Agricultural residues as precursors for activated carbon production—a review. *Renewable and sustainable energy reviews*, 11(9), 1966-2005.
- Jain, N., Bhatia, A., & Pathak, H. (2014). Emission of air pollutants from crop residue burning in India. Aerosol and Air Quality Research, 14(1), 422-430. doi:10.4209/aaqr.2013.01.0031.
- Jeffery, S., Verheijen, F. G., van der Velde, M., & Bastos, A. C. (2011). A quantitative review of the effects of biochar application to soils on crop productivity using meta-analysis. Agriculture, ecosystems & environment, 144(1), 175-187.
- Jones, C., Olson-Rutz, K., & Dinkins, C. (2011). Nutrient uptake timing by crops. Montana, USA: Montana State University.
- Joshi, E., Kumar, D., Lal, B., Nepalia, V., Gautam, P., & Vyas, A. K. (2013). Management of direct seeded rice for enhanced resource-use efficiency. *Plant Knowledge Journal*, 2(3), 119-134.
- Kaderi, H. (2004). Technique of Pellet Fertilizer Processing from Weed as Compound Fertilizer and Its Effect on Paddy Plant. *Buletin Teknik Pertanian*, 9(2).
- Kahsay, W. S. (2019). Effects of nitrogen and phosphorus on potatoes production in Ethiopia: A review. *Cogent Food & Agriculture*, 5(1), 1572985.
- Kambo, H. S., & Dutta, A. (2015). A comparative review of biochar and hydrochar in terms of production, physico-chemical properties and applications. *Renewable* and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 45, 359-378.
- Karam, D. S., Nagabovanalli, P., Rajoo, K. S., Ishak, C. F., Abdu, A., Rosli, Z., & Zulperi, D. (2021). An overview on the preparation of rice husk biochar, factors affecting its properties, and its agriculture application. *Journal of the Saudi Society of Agricultural Sciences*.
- Kim, J. S., Oh, S. Y., & Oh, K. Y. (2006). Nutrient runoff from a Korean rice paddy watershed during multiple storm events in the growing season. *Journal of Hydrology*, 327(1-2), 128-139.
- Kim, K. H., Kim, T. S., Lee, S. M., Choi, D., Yeo, H., Choi, I. G., & Choi, J. W. (2013). Comparison of physicochemical features of biooils and biochars

produced from various woody biomasses by fast pyrolysis. *Renewable Energy*, *50*, 188-195.

- Kropff, M. J., Cassman, K. G., Van Laar, H. H., & Peng, S. (1993). Nitrogen and yield potential of irrigated rice. *Plant and Soil*, 155(1), 391-394.
- Kumar, K., & Goh, K. M. (2000). Crop residues and management practices: effects on soil quality, soil nitrogen dynamics, crop yield, and nitrogen recovery. *Advances in agronomy*, 68, 197-319.
- Kundu, D. K., & Ladha, J. K. (1995). Enhancing soil nitrogen use and biological nitrogen fixation in wetland rice. *Experimental Agriculture*, *31*(3), 261-278.
- Ladha, J. K., Tirol-Padre, A., Reddy, C. K., Cassman, K. G., Verma, S., Powlson, D. S., ... & Pathak, H. (2016). Global nitrogen budgets in cereals: A 50-year assessment for maize, rice and wheat production systems. *Scientific reports*, 6(1), 1-9.
- Lakitan, B., Alberto, A., Lindiana, L., Kartika, K., Herlinda, S., & Kurnianingsih, A. (2018). The benefits of biochar on rice growth and yield in tropical riparian wetland, South Sumatra, Indonesia. *Chiang Mai University Journal of Natural Sciences*, 17(2), 111-126.
- Lawler, S. P. (2001). Rice fields as temporary wetlands: a review. Israel Journal of Zoology, 47(4), 513-528.
- Lee, C. H., Do Park, K., Jung, K. Y., Ali, M. A., Lee, D., Gutierrez, J., & Kim, P. J. (2010). Effect of Chinese milk vetch (Astragalus sinicus L.) as a green manure on rice productivity and methane emission in paddy soil. *Agriculture, ecosystems & environment*, 138(3-4), 343-347.
- Lehmann, J., & Joseph, S. (Eds.). (2015). *Biochar for environmental management: science, technology and implementation*. Routledge
- Lehmann, J., Gaunt, J., & Rondon, M. (2006). Bio-char sequestration in terrestrial ecosystems-a review. *Mitigation and adaptation strategies for global change*, *11*(2), 403-427.
- Li, M., Lin-Zhang, Y., Li-Zhong, X., Ming-Xing, S., Shi-Xue, Y., & Yun-Dong, L. (2011). Long-term effects of inorganic and organic amendments on organic carbon in a paddy soil of the Taihu Lake Region, China. *Pedosphere*, 21(2), 186-196.
- Li, Z., & Delvaux, B. (2019). Phytolith-rich biochar: A potential Si fertilizer in desilicated soils. *Gcb Bioenergy*, 11(11), 1264-1282.

- Lima, I. M., McAloon, A., & Boateng, A. A. (2008). Activated carbon from broiler litter: process description and cost of production. *Biomass and bioenergy*, 32(6), 568-572.
- Loh, F. C., Grabosky, J. C., & Bassuk, N. L. (2002). Using the SPAD 502 meter to assess chlorophyll and nitrogen content of benjamin fig and cottonwood leaves. *HortTechnology*, 12(4), 682-686.
- Luostarinen, K., Vakkilainen, E., & Bergamov, G. (2010). Biochar filter-carbon containing ashes for agricultural purposes.
- Ma, J., Xu, H., Yagi, K., & Cai, Z. (2008). Methane emission from paddy soils as affected by wheat straw returning mode. *Plant and Soil*, *313*(1), 167-174.
- Maclean, J. L., Dawe, D. C., & Hettel, G. P. (Eds.). (2002). *Rice almanac: Source book for the most important economic activity on earth*. Int. Rice Res. Inst..
- Madakadze, I. C., Stewart, K. A., Madakadze, R. M., Peterson, P. R., Coulman, B. E., & Smith, D. L. (1999). Field evaluation of the chlorophyll meter to predict yield and nitrogen concentration of switchgrass. *Journal of Plant Nutrition*, 22(6), 1001-1010.
- Maftu'ah, E., & Nursyamsi, D. (2019). Effect of biochar on peat soil fertility and NPK uptake by corn. *AGRIVITA, Journal of Agricultural Science*, *41*(1), 64-73.
- Mandana, T., Akif, G., Ebrahim, A., & Azin, N. Z. (2014). Effect of nitrogen on rice yield, yield components and quality parameters. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 13(1), 91-105.
- Mašek, O. (2016). Biochar in thermal and thermochemical biorefineries—production of biochar as a coproduct. In *Handbook of biofuels production* (pp. 655-671). Woodhead Publishing.
- McCarty, G. W., & Meisinger, J. J. (1997). Effects of N fertilizer treatments on biologically active N pools in soils under plow and no tillage. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 24(4), 406-412.
- McLauglin, H., & Taylor, P. (2010). Characterizing biochars: Attributes, indicators, and at-home tests. *The biochar revolution. Global Publ. Group, Mt. Evelyn, Australia*, 89-111.
- Metwally, I. A., Eladawy, M., & Feilat, E. A. (2017). Online condition monitoring of surge arresters based on third-harmonic analysis of leakage current. *IEEE Transactions on Dielectrics and Electrical Insulation*, 24(4), 2274-2281.

- Metwally, T. F., Gabr, W. E., & Hashem, I. M. (2017). Growth performance of genotypes at suboptimal level of nitrogen fertilizer and affect of rice blast and white tip nematode diseases. *Egy. J. Plant Pro. Res*, 5(1), 47-74.
- Miao, Y., Stewart, B. A., & Zhang, F. (2011). Long-term experiments for sustainable nutrient management in China. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development, 31(2), 397-414.
- Mikkelsen, D. S. (1987). Nitrogen budgets in flooded soils used for rice production. In *Plant and Soil Interfaces and Interactions* (pp. 71-97). Springer, Dordrecht.
- Mohd Shafie, S. (2015). Paddy residue based power generation in Malaysia: Environmental assessment using LCA approach. ARPN Journal of Engineering and Applied Sciences, 10(15), 6643-6648.
- Muthadhi, A., Anitha, R., & Kothandaraman, S. (2007). Rice husk ash-Properties and its uses: a review. Journal of the Institution of Engineers. India. Civil Engineering Division, 88(5), 50-56.
- Nguyen, D. H., Scheer, C., Rowlings, D. W., & Grace, P. R. (2016). Rice husk biochar and crop residue amendment in subtropical cropping soils: effect on biomass production, nitrogen use efficiency and greenhouse gas emissions. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 52(2), 261-270.
- Nie, J., Zhou, J. M., Wang, H. Y., Chen, X. Q., & Du, C. W. (2007). Effect of longterm rice straw return on soil glomalin, carbon and nitrogen. *Pedosphere*, 17(3), 295-302.
- Nyunt, T. T. (2014). EVALUATION OF DIFFERENT ACCLIMATIZATION METHODS OF IN VITRO BANANA (Musa acuminata) PLANTLETS (Doctoral dissertation, MERAL Portal).
- Oo, A. Z., Win, K. T., & Bellingrath-Kimura, S. D. (2015). Within field spatial variation in methane emissions from lowland rice in Myanmar. *SpringerPlus*, 4(1), 1-11.
- Owsianiak, M., Cornelissen, G., Hale, S. E., Lindhjem, H., & Sparrevik, M. (2018). Influence of spatial differentiation in impact assessment for LCA-based decision support: Implementation of biochar technology in Indonesia. *Journal* of Cleaner Production, 200, 259-268.
- Palanivelu, K., Ramachandran, A., & Raghavan, V. (2021). Biochar from biomass waste as a renewable carbon material for climate change mitigation in

reducing greenhouse gas emissions—a review. *Biomass Conversion and Biorefinery*, 11(5), 2247-2267.

- Peng, S., & Ismail, A. M. (2004). Physiological basis of yield and environmental adaptation in rice. In *Physiology and biotechnology integration for plant breeding* (pp. 89-135). CRC Press.
- Peng, S., Tang, Q., & Zou, Y. (2009). Current status and challenges of rice production in China. *Plant Production Science*, 12(1), 3-8.
- Pessarakli, M. (Ed.). (2014). Handbook of plant and crop physiology. CRC press.
- Pode, R. (2016). Potential applications of rice husk ash waste from rice husk biomass power plant. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, *53*, 1468-1485.
- Powell, J. E. (2018). Environmental and Economic Impacts of Chemical Fertilizer Use: A Case Study of the North China Plain (Doctoral dissertation, The Ohio State University).
- Powlson, D. S., Jenkinson, D. S., Pruden, G., & Johnston, A. E. (1985). The effect of straw incorporation on the uptake of nitrogen by winter wheat. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 36(1), 26-30.
- Pratiwi, G. R., Hanudin, E., Purwanto, B. H., Sulistyaningsih, E., & Hayashi, K. (2021, April). Rice growth response to CRF fertilizer and biochar in rainfed land under two continuous seasons. In *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science* (Vol. 752, No. 1, p. 012018). IOP Publishing.
- Qian, X., Wang, Z., Shen, G., Chen, X., Tang, Z., Guo, C., & Fu, K. (2018). Heavy metals accumulation in soil after 4 years of continuous land application of swine manure: a field-scale monitoring and modeling estimation. *Chemosphere*, 210, 1029-1034.
- Qiu, B., Tao, X., Wang, H., Li, W., Ding, X., & Chu, H. (2021). Biochar as a low-cost adsorbent for aqueous heavy metal removal: A review. *Journal of Analytical* and Applied Pyrolysis, 155, 105081.
- Rahman, M. M., Amano, T., & Shiraiwa, T. (2009). Nitrogen use efficiency and recovery from N fertilizer under rice-based cropping systems. *Australian Journal of Crop Science*, 3(6), 336-351.
- Rahman, M. M., Faruq, G., Sofian-Azirun, M., & Boyce, A. N. (2012). Effects of nitrogen fertilizer and tropical legume residues on nitrogen utilization of ricelegumes rotation. *Life Science Journal*, 9(4).

- Reddy, K. P., Subhani, S. M., Khan, P. A., & Kumar, K. B. (1985). Effect of light and benzyladenine on dark-treated growing rice (Oryza sativa) leaves II. Changes in peroxidase activity. *Plant and cell physiology*, 26(6), 987-994.
- Rodriguez, I. R., & Miller, G. L. (2000). Using a chlorophyll meter to determine the chlorophyll concentration, nitrogen concentration, and visual quality of St. Augustinegrass. *HortScience*, 35(4), 751-754.
- Rogers, C. W., Norman, R. J., Brye, K. R., Smartt, A. D., Hardke, J. T., Roberts, T. L., ... & Frizzell, D. L. (2014). Rice grain yield as influenced by nitrogen source, rate, and application time. *BR Wells Rice Research Studies-Arkansas Agricultural Experiment Station, University of Arkansas System*, 617, 317-323.
- Sakakibara, H., Takei, K., & Hirose, N. (2006). Interactions between nitrogen and cytokinin in the regulation of metabolism and development. *Trends in plant science*, *11*(9), 440-448.
- Saurabh, K., Kumar, R., Mishra, J. S., Hans, H., Kumawat, N., Meena, R. S., & Dotaniya, M. L. (2020). Carbon and nitrogen mineralization dynamics: a perspective in rice-wheat cropping system. In *Carbon and nitrogen cycling in soil* (pp. 463-498). Springer, Singapore.
- Schmidt, H. P., Pandit, B. H., Martinsen, V., Cornelissen, G., Conte, P., & Kammann, C. I. (2015). Fourfold increase in pumpkin yield in response to low-dosage root zone application of urine-enhanced biochar to a fertile tropical soil. *Agriculture*, 5(3), 723-741.
- Sellamuthu, D., & Malathi, D. (2020). 5. Utilization of Rice Husk Ash in Crop Production. A HANDBOOK OF AGRICULTURAL STATISTICS, 14.
- Shen, G., Ashworth, D. J., Gan, J., & Yates, S. R. (2016). Biochar amendment to the soil surface reduces fumigant emissions and enhances soil microorganism recovery. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 50(3), 1182-1189.
- Shwe, P. H., Myint, N. O., Shwe, K. K., Tun, P. T., & Ngwe, K. (2019). Response of Rice Yield and Nutrient Use Efficiency to Different Sources of Nitrogen and Phosphorus Fertilizers in Hmawbi. *Journal of Agricultural Research*, 6(2).
- Shyamsundar, P., Springer, N. P., Tallis, H., Polasky, S., Jat, M. L., Sidhu, H. S., & Somanathan, R. (2019). Fields on fire: Alternatives to crop residue burning in India. *Science*, 365(6453), 536-538.

- Singh, B., Shan, Y. H., Johnson-Beebout, S. E., Singh, Y., & Buresh, R. J. (2008). Crop residue management for lowland rice-based cropping systems in Asia. *Advances in Agronomy*, 98(98), 117-199.
- Singh, G., & Arya, S. K. (2021). A review on management of rice straw by use of cleaner technologies: Abundant opportunities and expectations for Indian farming. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 291, 125278.
- Singh, Y., Thind, H. S., & Sidhu, H. S. (2014). Management options for rice residues for sustainable productivity of rice-wheat cropping system. *Journal of Research Punjab Agricultural University*, 51(3&4), 209-220.
- Sirijanusorn, S., Sriprateep, K., & Pattiya, A. (2013). Pyrolysis of cassava rhizome in a counter-rotating twin screw reactor unit. *Bioresource technology*, 139, 343-348.
- Smith, P., & Gregory, P. J. (2013). Climate change and sustainable food production. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society, 72(1), 21-28.
- Soltani, N., Bahrami, A., Pech-Canul, M. I., & González, L. A. (2015). Review on the physicochemical treatments of rice husk for production of advanced materials. *Chemical engineering journal*, 264, 899-935.
- Soltani, N., Bahrami, A., Pech-Canul, M. I., González, L. A., & Gurlo, A. (2017). Kinetics of Silicon Nitride Formation on SiO2-Derived Rice Husk Ash Using the Chemical Vapor Infiltration Method. *International Journal of Chemical Kinetics*, 49(4), 293-302.
- Stewart, C. E., Zheng, J., Botte, J., & Cotrufo, M. F. (2013). Co-generated fast pyrolysis biochar mitigates green-house gas emissions and increases carbon sequestration in temperate soils. *Gcb Bioenergy*, 5(2), 153-164.
- Subehia, S. K., Sepehya, S., Rana, S. S., Negi, S. C., & Sharma, S. K. (2013). Longterm effect of organic and inorganic fertilizers on rice (Oryza sativa L.)–wheat (Triticum aestivum L.) yield, and chemical properties of an acidic soil in the western Himalayas. *Experimental agriculture*, 49(3), 382-394.
- Talashilkar, S. C., & Chavan, A. S. (1996). Effect of rice hull ash on yield and uptake of silicon and phosphorus by rice cultivars at different growth stages. *Journal* of the Indian Society of Soil Science, 44(2), 340-342.
- Tan, Y., Xu, C., Liu, D., Wu, W., Lal, R., & Meng, F. (2017). Effects of optimized N fertilization on greenhouse gas emission and crop production in the North China Plain. *Field Crops Research*, 205, 135-146.

- Tsang, D. C., Zhou, F., Zhang, W., & Qiu, R. (2016). Stabilization of cationic and anionic metal species in contaminated soils using sludge-derived biochar. *Chemosphere*, 149, 263-271.
- Tun, K. M. (2016). Effects of different rates of potassium fertilizer on rice productivity with or without rice husk ash in Minbya soil (Doctoral dissertation, MERAL Portal).
- Uddin, S., Sarkar, M. A. R., & Rahman, M. M. (2013). Effect of nitrogen and potassium on yield of dry direct seeded rice cv. NERICA 1 in aus season. *Int. J. Agron. Plant Prod*, 4(1), 69-75.
- Van Zwieten, L., Singh, B. P., Kimber, S. W. L., Murphy, D. V., Macdonald, L. M., Rust, J., & Morris, S. (2014). An incubation study investigating the mechanisms that impact N2O flux from soil following biochar application. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 191*, 53-62.
- Varvel, G. E., Wilhelm, W. W., Shanahan, J. F., & Schepers, J. S. (2007). An algorithm for corn nitrogen recommendations using a chlorophyll meter based sufficiency index. *Agronomy Journal*, 99(3), 701-706.
- Wallheimer, B., & Brian, Y. (2010). Rice hulls a sustainable drainage option for greenhouse growers. *Purdue University-2012*.
- Wang, Y., Liu, X., Butterly, C., Tang, C., & Xu, J. (2013). pH change, carbon and nitrogen mineralization in paddy soils as affected by Chinese milk vetch addition and soil water regime. *Journal of Soils and Sediments*, 13(4), 654-663.
- Waqas, M., Asam, Z., Rehan, M., Anwar, M. N., Khattak, R. A., Ismail, I. M. I., & Nizami, A. S. (2021). Development of biomass-derived biochar for agronomic and environmental remediation applications. *Biomass Conversion and Biorefinery*, 11(2), 339-361.
- Wijitkosum, S., & Jiwnok, P. (2019). Elemental composition of biochar obtained from agricultural waste for soil amendment and carbon sequestration. *Applied Sciences*, 9(19), 3980.
- Wijitkosum, S., & Kallayasiri, W. (2015). The use of biochar to increase productivity of indigenous upland rice (Oryza sativa L.) and improve soil properties. *Research Journal of Pharmaceutical Biological and Chemical Sciences*, 6(2), 1326-1336.

- Wijitkosum, S., & Sriburi, T. (2018). Increasing the amount of biomass in field crops for carbon sequestration and plant biomass enhancement using biochar. In *Biochar-An Imperative Amendment for Soil and the Environment* (pp. 1-13). London, UK: IntechOpen.
- Witt, C., Cassman, K. G., Olk, D. C., Biker, U., Liboon, S. P., Samson, M. I., & Ottow, J. C. G. (2000). Crop rotation and residue management effects on carbon sequestration, nitrogen cycling and productivity of irrigated rice systems. *Plant and Soil*, 225(1), 263-278.
- Wu, Y., Liang, D., Wang, Y., Bai, M., Tang, W., Bao, S., & Li, J. (2013). Correction of a genetic disease in mouse via use of CRISPR-Cas9. *Cell stem cell*, 13(6), 659-662.
- Xia, H., Riaz, M., Zhang, M., Liu, B., El-Desouki, Z., & Jiang, C. (2020). Biochar increases nitrogen use efficiency of maize by relieving aluminum toxicity and improving soil quality in acidic soil. *Ecotoxicology and environmental safety*, 196, 110531.
- Xia, L., Lam, S. K., Chen, D., Wang, J., Tang, Q., & Yan, X. (2017). Can knowledgebased N management produce more staple grain with lower greenhouse gas emission and reactive nitrogen pollution? A meta-analysis. *Global change biology*, 23(5), 1917-1925.
- Xie, Z., Tu, S., Shah, F., Xu, C., Chen, J., Han, D., & Cao, W. (2016). Substitution of fertilizer-N by green manure improves the sustainability of yield in doublerice cropping system in south China. *Field Crops Research*, 188, 142-149.
- Xu, H., & Hosen, Y. (2010). Effects of soil water content and rice straw incorporation in the fallow season on CH4 emissions during fallow and the following ricecropping seasons. *Plant and soil*, 335(1), 373-383.
- Xu, Y., Nie, L., Buresh, R. J., Huang, J., Cui, K., Xu, B., & Peng, S. (2010). Agronomic performance of late-season rice under different tillage, straw, and nitrogen management. *Field Crops Research*, 115(1), 79-84.
- Yang, L., Zhou, X., Liao, Y., Lu, Y., Nie, J., & Cao, W. (2019). Co-incorporation of rice straw and green manure benefits rice yield and nutrient uptake. *Crop Science*, 59(2), 749-759.
- Yoseftabar, S. (2013). Effect nitrogen management on panicle structure and yield in rice (Oryza sativa L.). *International Journal of Agriculture and Crop Sciences* (*IJACS*), 5(11), 1224-1227.

- Yoshida, S. (1981). Fundamentals of Rice Crop Science, International Rice Research Institute, Los Baños. Laguna.
- Yoshida, S. (1981). Fundamentals of rice crop science. Int. Rice Res. Inst.
- Zech, W., Senesi, N., Guggenberger, G., Kaiser, K., Lehmann, J., Miano, T. M., & Schroth, G. (1997). Factors controlling humification and mineralization of soil organic matter in the tropics. *Geoderma*, 79(1-4), 117-161.
- Zhang, A., Bian, R., Pan, G., Cui, L., Hussain, Q., Li, L., & Yu, X. (2012). Effects of biochar amendment on soil quality, crop yield and greenhouse gas emission in a Chinese rice paddy: a field study of 2 consecutive rice growing cycles. *Field Crops Research*, 127, 153-160.
- Zhang, F., Wang, K. X., Li, G. D., & Chen, J. S. (2009). Hierarchical porous carbon derived from rice straw for lithium ion batteries with high-rate performance. *Electrochemistry Communications*, 11(1), 130-133.
- Zhou, X., Zhu, Y., Niu, Q., Zeng, G., Lai, C., Liu, S., & Liu, J. (2021). New notion of biochar: A review on the mechanism of biochar applications in advannced oxidation processes. *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 416, 129027.



Plate 3.1 Rice husk biochar with slow partial pyrolysis method

APPENDICES

	Temperature		Rainfall	
Months	Maximum	minimum		(mm)
January	32.1		15.3	1
February	24.3		16.2	
March	38.2		20.2	
April	39.6		23.7	10
May	39.2		26.1	104
June	34.6		24.3	93
July	34		24.1	127
August	32.2		23.6	248
September	33.8		23.8	141
October	33.4		23.2	101
November	33.5		19.9	12

Appendix 1 Monthly weather data during the experimental periods in 2020

Source: Meteorological station, Department of Agricultural Research (DAR)